- 21.5.3.2 Should the Collocator submit twenty-one (21) or more applications within ten (10) business days, the above delivery intervals will be increased by five (5) days for every five (5) additional applications or fraction thereof. Any material revision to an application will be treated as a new application and will be subject to the time intervals set forth above. For example, but not by way of limitation, if a Collocator submits twelve (12) Caged/Cageless Physical Collocation Applications in a state, the delivery intervals assigned by AT&T-13STATE will depend on which variables apply within each Eligible Structure Physical Collocation is requested.
- 21.5.3.3 If Applications (1-4) are for Physical Collocation Space where Active Collocation Space is available and overhead iron/racking exists, the delivery intervals assigned will be sixty (60) days. If Applications (5-6) are for Physical Collocation Space and only Inactive Collocation Space exists and additional power or HVAC is not required, the delivery interval assigned will be one hundred forty (140) calendar days. If Applications (7-12) are for Physical Collocation Space where Active Collocation Space is available and overhead iron/racking does not exist, the delivery intervals assigned to Applications (7-10) will be eighty (80) calendar days and for Applications (11-12) will be assigned eighty-five (85) calendar days.
- 21.5.4 The second fifty percent (50%) payment must be received by AT&T-13STATE prior to the space being turned over to the Collocator. At space turnover, the Actual Point of Termination (APOT) Connection(s) will be provided to the Collocator by AT&T-13STATE.
- 21.5.5 For the following Augments, the Collocator must submit a complete and accurate Physical Collocation Application, along with an up-front payment of the Planning Fee and fifty percent (50%) of all applicable non-recurring charges.
  - 168 DS1 connections and/or
  - 48 DS3 connections and/or
  - 400 Copper shielded cable pair connections
  - 12 fiber pair connections
  - 21.5.5.1 Applications (except requests for Adjacent Structure Collocation) received by AT&T-13STATE from a Collocator within a ten (10) business day period shall be treated as submitted at the same time for purposes of administering the above intervals. The Caged and Cageless Collocation delivery interval ends when roughed in and the assigned space has been distinctly marked by AT&T-13STATE.
  - 21.5.5.2 The delivery interval for the above Augments is determined by AT&T-13STATE taking into consideration the various factors set forth in Table 2 below including, without limitation, the number of all Physical Collocation Applications for the above Augments submitted by Collocator, the type of infrastructure available for collocation, and the need for additional preparation of the infrastructure such as overhead iron/racking and additional power.
  - 21.5.5.3 The delivery interval assigned will be provided to the Collocator by AT&T-13STATE with the ten (10) calendar day Augment notification. Each complete and accurate Physical Collocation Application received by AT&T-13STATE from the Collocator will be processed in the order received unless the Collocator provides a priority list, whichever is applicable.

Table 2

Number of All Applications submitted by One Collocator per state or metering region	Necessary Elements such as Iron/Racking and Power exist for Physical Collocation Use	Necessary Elements such as Iron/Racking and Power does not exist for Physical Collocation Use
1 – 10	30 calendar days	60 calendar days
11-20	35 calendar days	65 calendar days

21.5.5.4 Should the Collocator submit twenty-one (21) or more Physical Collocation Applications for cabling Augments within ten (10) business days, the above delivery intervals will be increased by five (5) days for every five (5) additional applications or fraction thereof. Any material revision to a Physical Collocation Application for cabling Augments will be treated as a new application and will be subject to the delivery intervals set forth in Table 2 above. All applications received by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> from a Collocator within a ten (10) business day period shall be treated as submitted at the same time for purposes of administering the above staggering intervals.

For example, but not by way of limitation, if a Collocator submits twelve (12) Physical Collocation Applications for cabling Augments in a state, the delivery intervals assigned will depend on which variables apply within each Eligible Structure requested:

- If Applications (1-4) are for Physical Collocation cabling Augments where necessary elements such as overhead iron/racking and power exists, the delivery interval assigned will be thirty (30) days. If Applications (5-12) are for Physical Collocation where necessary elements such as overhead iron/racking and power does not exists, the delivery interval assigned to Applications (5-10) will be sixty (60) calendar days and for Applications (11-12) sixty-five (65) calendar days.
- 21.5.6 For all Augments other than provided above, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will work cooperatively with Collocator to negotiate a mutually agreeable delivery interval.
- 21.5.7 Within twenty (20) calendar days or mutually agreed upon time, from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s receipt of the confirmatory response in writing for an initial collocation arrangement to continue construction on the Physical Collocation job requested along with the fifty percent (50%) payment of non-recurring charges (unless payment was received with application), Network Support and/or appropriate departments will schedule a walk through visit with the telecommunications carrier and/or vendor to provide floor plans of space and the preliminary route design for the interconnection and power cabling.

# 21.6 Rates Elements for AT&T-13STATE Central Offices

# 21.6.1 Caged Collocation

21.6.1.1 When Collocator constructs its own cage and related equipment, the Collocator will be subject to the AC Circuit Placement charge, which includes four inch (4") conduit and wiring from the electrical panel to cage as set forth in the Collocation Rate Summary. This is expressed as a non-recurring charge per square foot of floor space requested.

#### 21.6.2 DC Power Arrangement Provisioning

21.6.2.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install its power cable by a <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&TE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor, only the rack occupancy and on-going maintenance of the rack charge will apply. The Collocator will not be permitted access to <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Battery Distribution Fuse Bay (BDFB) or Power Plant Primary Distribution, but <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Power Installation Vendor will have access. Rates for extension of power cables to the Adjacent On-site structure will not apply when provided and installed by telecommunications carriers <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Vendor. This is expressed as a monthly rate as specified the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 21.6.3 Entrance Fiber Optic Cable Arrangement

21.6.3.1 The Collocator is responsible for bringing its facilities to the entrance manhole(s) designated by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, and leaving sufficient length of the cable in the manhole for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to fully extend the Collocator-provided facilities through the cable vault to the Dedicated Space.

# 21.6.4 DS0 Voice Grade Interconnection Cable Arrangement

21.6.4.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install its interconnection cabling by an <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Vendor, the Voice Grade Terminal blocks at the MDF, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. The Collocator will not be permitted access to the Main Distribution Frame, but <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor will have access. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified in the Collocation Rate Summary.

### 21.6.5 DS-1 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to DCS

21.6.5.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor, the DS-1 Port, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. The Collocator will not be permitted access to the Main Distribution Frame, but <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor will have access. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified in the Collocation Rate Summary.

### 21.6.6 DS-1 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to DSX

21.6.6.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor, the DSX at the MDF, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. The Collocator will not be permitted access to the Main Distribution Frame, but <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor will have access. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified in the Collocation Rate Summary.

# 21.6.7 DS-3 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to DCS

21.6.7.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor, the DS-3 Port, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. The Collocator will not be permitted access to the Main Distribution Frame, but <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor will have access. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified in the Collocation Rate Summary.

# 21.6.8 DS-3 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to DSX

21.6.8.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor, the DSX at the MDF, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. The Collocator will not be permitted access to the Main Distribution Frame, but <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor will have access. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified in the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 21.6.9 Fiber Interconnection Cable Arrangement

21.6.9.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor, the Fiber terminating panel at the FDF-1 Port, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. The Collocator will not be permitted access to the Main Distribution Frame, but <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor will have access. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified in the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 21.6.10 Collocation to Collocation Connection

21.6.10.1 This rate element includes physical to physical, and physical to virtual connection options.

#### 21.6.10.1.1 Fiber Cable (12 Fiber Pairs)

21.6.10.1.1.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor, the charge for on-going maintenance of the rack will apply. This is expressed as a monthly rate as specified in the Collocation Rate Summary.

### 21.6.10.1.2 Copper Cable

21.6.10.1.2.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor, the charge for on-going maintenance of the rack will apply. This is expressed as a monthly rate as specified in the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 21.6.10.1.3 Coax Cable

21.6.10.1.3.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Approved Tier 1 Installation Vendor, the charge for on-going maintenance will apply. This is expressed as a monthly rate as specified in the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 21.6.10.1.4 Cable Racking and Hole

21.6.10.1.4.1 This sub-element provides for cable rack space and hole for copper, coax and optical cabling between two (2) collocation arrangements and the required terminations at each virtual collocation arrangement(s) at an Eligible Structure. This sub-element is expressed as a monthly rate specified in the Collocation Rate Summary.

# 21.6.10.1.5 Route Design

21.6.10.1.5.1 This sub-element provides the route design for collocation-to-collocation connections. This sub-element is expressed as a non-recurring charge and this charge is specific in the Collocation Rate Summary.

# APPENDIX VIRTUAL COLLOCATION

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

GENERAL DESCRIPTION	1
DEFINITIONS	2
PROVISIONING	3
COLLOCATOR RESPONSIBILITIES	4
COOPERATIVE RESPONSIBILITIES	5
INTERVALS AND PROVISIONING	6
EQUIPMENT PROVISIONING	
REPAIR OF EQUIPMENT	8
MAINTENANCE OF EQUIPMENT	9
ALARM COLLECTION	10
TERMINATION OF VIRTUAL COLLOCATION	
RATE ELEMENTS (AT&T-13STATE DOES ALL WORK)	12
ALTERNATIVE VIRTUAL COLLOCATION ARRANGEMENT DESCRIPTION	
OBLIGATIONS OF THE COLLOCATOR	14
COOPERATIVE RESPONSIBILITIES	15
RATE REGULATIONS	16
CDOW (CLECs DOING OWN WORK) - COLLOCATOR RESPONSIBILITIES.	17

### APPENDIX VIRTUAL COLLOCATION

#### 1. GENERAL DESCRIPTION

- 1.1 This Section of the Appendix provides for Virtual Collocation for the purpose of interconnecting to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service and Exchange Access pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251 (c)(2), and for access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Lawful Unbundled Network Elements ("Lawful UNEs") pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(3) of the Act when the virtually collocated telecommunications equipment (hereafter referred to as equipment) is provided by the Collocator.
- The Parties intend that this Appendix contain the sole and exclusive terms and conditions by which CLEC will obtain Virtual Collocation from AT&T-13STATE pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(6). Except as may be specifically permitted by this Appendix, and then only to the extent permitted, CLEC and its affiliated entities hereby fully and irrevocably waive any right or ability any of them might have to purchase Virtual Collocation directly from any AT&T-13STATE tariff, and agree not to so purchase or attempt to so purchase from any AT&T-13STATE tariff that provides for 251(c)(6) Virtual Collocation. Without affecting the application or interpretation of any other provisions regarding waiver, estoppel, laches, or similar concepts in other situations, the failure of AT&T-13STATE to enforce the forecoing (including if AT&T-13STATE fails to reject or otherwise block applications for, or provides or continues to provide, 251(c)(6) Virtual Collocation under tariff to CLEC or any of its affiliated entities) shall not act as a waiver of any part of this Section, and estoppel, laches, or other similar concepts shall not act to affect any rights or requirements hereunder. At its option, AT&T-13STATE may either reject any application or order for 251(c)(6) Virtual Collocation submitted under tariff, or without the need for any further contact with or consent from CLEC, AT&T-13STATE may process any order for any 251(c)(6) Virtual Collocation submitted under tariff, as being submitted under this Appendix and, further, may convert any 251(c)(6) Virtual Collocation provided under tariff, to this Appendix, effective as of the later in time of the (i) Effective Date of this Agreement/Amendment, or (ii) the submission of the order by CLEC.
- 1.3 Upon request from a Collocator, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide one of the following maintenance alternates for its Virtual Collocation offering:
  - 1.3.1 In all of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s premises, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will offer Virtual Collocation wherein <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> maintains and repairs the virtually collocated equipment consistent with the rates, terms and conditions as provided for in Sections 1 through 17 of this Appendix.
  - 1.3.2 In Controlled Environmental Vault (CEV), huts and cabinets where Physical Collocation space is not available, a Collocator may opt for Virtual Collocation wherein the Collocator maintains and repairs the virtually collocated equipment as described in Section 17 following and consistent with the rates, terms and conditions as provided for throughout this entire Appendix. AT&T-13STATE may at its option, elect to offer this maintenance alternative in one or more of its Central Offices, and in one or more of its CEVs, huts and cabinets where Physical Collocation space is available. As described in Section 17, this maintenance alternative is contingent on the provision of a security escort paid for by the Collocator. In the event the FCC determines that AT&T-13STATE may not require a security escort paid for by the Collocator, then this Virtual Collocation maintenance alternative as described in this Section and in Section 17 is null and void and all Virtual Collocation will be maintained as described in Section 1 above.
- 1.4 Virtual Collocation in the Central Office is available for interconnection with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service and Exchange Access as well as <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provided Lawful UNEs. Virtual Collocation in CEVs, huts and cabinets is available for interconnection with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provided UNEs.
- 1.5 Rates for the individual Lawful UNEs to which the Collocator wants to gain access using Virtual Collocation can be found in the Collocator's Agreement with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>.

- 1.6 A description of the rate categories applicable to Virtual Collocation for the purpose of interconnecting to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> within <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Central Offices is contained in Section 12 (Rate Regulations). A description of the rate categories applicable to Virtual Collocation for the purpose of interconnecting to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> within <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s CEVs, huts and cabinets is contained in 19.36.2 (Rate Elements for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> CEVs, huts and cabinets).
- 1.7 Virtual Collocation provides for Interconnection to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for the Transmission and Routing of Telephone Exchange Service and Exchange Access, and for Interconnection with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provided Lawful UNEs when the Equipment is Provided by the Collocator.
- 1.8 Virtual Collocation provides for interconnection between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and the facilities of a virtual Collocator and is available for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service and Exchange Access in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Central Offices and for interconnection with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provided Lawful UNEs in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Central Offices and CEVs, huts and cabinets.
- 1.9 Virtual Collocation is available at <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> wire centers as specified in the National Exchange Carrier Association, Inc., tariff F.C.C. No. 4 and in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> CEVs, huts and cabinets. Upon request, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide a listing of locations of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s CEVs, huts or Cabinets.
- 1.10 The rate elements provided in this Appendix are required when Collocator uses Virtual Collocation equipment to access Lawful UNEs. Such access is provided through cross connects purchased from the Agreement. Lawful UNEs including associated cross connects are obtained from the Agreement between the Collocator and AT&T-13STATE. Cross connects associated with Lawful UNEs establish the circuit between the virtually collocated equipment, and these cross connects are the point at which services provided and purchased from the Agreement begin. Virtually collocated equipment is available as follows:
  - 1.10.1 A Collocator shall purchase from the vendor the equipment to be virtually collocated subject to the provisions as set forth below and the equipment conforming to industry safety standards as described in AT&T-13STATE's Technical Publication https://clec.att.com/clec/.
  - 1.10.2 In accordance with Section 251(c)(6) of the Act, the Collocator may collocate equipment for Virtual Collocation if such equipment is necessary for interconnection to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> under 47.U.S.C. § 251(c)(2) or accessing <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Lawful UNEs under 47.U.S.C. § 251(c) (3) of the FTA 96. For purposes of this Section, "necessary" means directly related to and thus necessary, required, or indispensable to interconnection or access to Lawful UNEs. Such uses are limited to interconnection to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s network "for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service or Exchange Access," or for access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Lawful UNEs "for the provision of a telecommunications service."
  - 1.10.3 Equipment that may be collocated solely for these purposes includes: (1) transmission equipment including, but not limited to, optical terminating equipment and multiplexers; and (2) equipment being collocated to terminate basic transmission facilities pursuant to sections 64.1401 and 64.1402 of 47 C.F.R. (Expanded Interconnection) as of August 1, 1996. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is not required nor shall it permit the collocation of stand-alone switches or enhanced services equipment.
  - 1.10.4 In addition, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> voluntarily permits Collocator collocation of certain Multifunctional Equipment included in the definition of "advanced services equipment" in section 1.3.d of the AT&T/Ameritech Merger Conditions. Under the AT&T/Ameritech Merger Condition, "advanced services equipment" is defined as follows: "(1) DSLAMs or functionally equivalent equipment; (2) spectrum splitters that are used solely in the provision of Advanced Services; (3) packet switches and multiplexers such as ATMs and Frame Relay engines used to provide Advanced Services; (4) modems used in the provision of packetized data; and (5) DACS frames used only in the provision of Advanced Services. Spectrum splitters (or the equivalent functionality) used to separate the voice grade channel from the Advanced Services channel shall not be

- considered Advanced Services Equipment; any such splitters installed after the Merger Closing Date that are located at the Collocator premises shall be considered network terminating equipment."
- 1.10.5 AT&T-13STATE does not allow collocation of other Multifunctional Equipment, except that AT&T-13STATE will voluntarily allow collocation of REMOTE SWITCH MODULE (RSM) solely under the following conditions: (1) the REMOTE SWITCH MODULE (RSM) may not be used as a stand-alone switch; it must report back to and be controlled by a Collocator identified host switch and direct trunking to the REMOTE SWITCH MODULE (RSM) will not be permitted; (2) the REMOTE SWITCH MODULE (RSM) equipment must be used only for the purpose of interconnection with AT&T-13STATE's network for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service or Exchange Access or for access to AT&T-13STATE's Lawful UNEs for the provision of a telecommunications service. AT&T-13STATE voluntarily will allow Collocator to collocate, on a non-discriminatory basis, other multi-functional equipment only if AT&T-13STATE and Collocator mutually agree to such collocation.
- 1.10.6 For purposes of this Section, "Multifunctional Equipment" means equipment that has (1) functions that make the equipment "necessary for interconnection or access to Lawful UNEs" and (2) additional functions that are not "necessary" for these purposes. Such additional functions include, but are not limited to, switching and enhanced service functions. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will not allow collocation of stand-alone switching equipment or any enhanced services equipment.
- 1.10.7 AT&T-13STATE voluntarily allows Collocator to place ancillary equipment, including cross-connect and other simple frames, routers, portable test equipment, equipment racks and bays, and other ancillary equipment on a non-discriminatory basis only if AT&T-13STATE and Collocator mutually agree to such placement, in AT&T-13STATE's premises solely to support and be used with equipment that the Collocator has legitimately collocated in the same premises.
- 1.10.8 Pending the FCC's reasonably timely remand proceedings in accordance with the Court's Opinion in GTE Service Corporation v. FCC, No. 99-1176, 2000 U.S. App. LEXIS 4111 (D.C. Cir. March 17, 2000) ("GTE Opinion"), AT&T-13STATE voluntarily will not disturb (1) equipment and (2) connection arrangements between different Collocators' equipment in an AT&T-13STATE Eligible Premises, that prior to the May 11, 2000, effective date of the GTE Opinion, were (1) in place in AT&T-13STATE or (2) requested by Collocator and accepted by AT&T-13STATE on the same basis as under the FCC's original, pre-vacated Collocation Order (Deployment of Wireline Services Offering Advanced Telecommunications Capability, CC Docket No. 98-147, First Report and Order (FCC 99-48), 14 FCC Rcd 4761 (1999)). AT&T-13STATE's agreement not to disturb these collocation arrangements pending timely completion of the remand proceedings will immediately expire if a federal or state court or regulatory agency attempts to apply any of the most favored nation provisions of the Act, of any state Merger Conditions, or of the FCC AT&T/Ameritech Merger Conditions to such arrangements or deems such arrangements to be discriminatory vis-à-vis other carriers.
- 1.10.9 All types of network equipment placed in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> network equipment areas of Eligible Structures by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or Collocator must meet <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> minimum safety standards. The minimum safety standards are as follows: (1) Collocator's equipment must meet Telcordia Level 1 safety requirements as set forth in Telcordia documents SR-3580 and GR-63-CORE, Network Equipment Building Systems (NEBS); or, (2) Collocator must demonstrate that its equipment has a history of safe operation defined by installation in an ILEC (including <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>) prior to January 1, 1998 with no known history of safety problems. The Collocator will be expected to conform to the same accepted procedures and standards utilized by including <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and its contractors when engineering and installing equipment.

- 1.10.10 In the event that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> denied Collocation of Collocator's equipment, citing Safety Standards, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide within five (5) business days of Collocator's written request to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> representative(s), a list of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> equipment placed since January 1, 1998 within the network areas of the Eligible Premise for which Collocation was denied together with an affidavit attesting that all of such <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> equipment met or exceeded the then current Safety Standards when such equipment was placed in the Eligible Premise.
- 1.10.11 In the event <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> believes that collocated equipment is not necessary for interconnection or access to Lawful UNEs or determines that the Collocator's equipment does not meet the minimum safety standards, the Collocator must not collocate the equipment unless and until the dispute is resolved in its favor. The Collocator will be given ten (10) business days to comply with the requirements and/or remove the equipment from the collocation space if the equipment already improperly was collocated. If the Parties do not resolve the dispute pursuant to the dispute resolution procedures set forth in the Agreement, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or Collocator may file a complaint at the Commission seeking a formal resolution of the dispute. If it is determined that the Collocator's equipment does not meet the minimum safety standards above, the Collocator must not collocate the equipment and will be responsible for removal of the equipment and all resulting damages if the equipment already was collocated improperly.
- 1.10.12 Regarding safety, Collocator equipment or operating practices representing a significant demonstrable technical or physical threat to AT&T-13STATE's personnel, network or facilities, including the Eligible Structure, or those of others are strictly prohibited. Regarding safety, and notwithstanding any other provision hereof, the characteristics and methods of operation of any equipment or facilities placed in the Virtual Collocation space shall not create hazards for or cause damage to those facilities, the Virtual Collocation space, or the Eligible Structure in which the Virtual Collocation space is located; impair the privacy of any communications carried in, from, or through the Eligible Structure in which the Virtual Collocation space is located; or create hazards or cause physical harm to any individual or the public. Any of the foregoing would be in violation of this Appendix. Disputes regarding proper implementation of operating practices or technical standards may be resolved under the standards of Sections 1.12.3 of this Appendix.
- 1.11 A Collocator may arrange for a mutually agreed upon vendor/contractor to engineer and install the virtually collocated equipment the Collocator purchases and the Collocator may pay the vendor/contractor directly. The installation contractor and their activity will be under the direction and control of Collocator who will ensure that the installation contractor meets all standards and requirements for installation of equipment, as required under this Appendix. If <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> chooses to have its personnel present when the CLEC equipment is installed, then <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s presence will be at its own expense. However, if <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> demonstrates that the CLEC contractor has or would have violated any standard or requirement for installation of equipment, as required under this Appendix, the CLEC is responsible for the quantifiable expense incurred by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>.
- 1.12 Federal Telecommunications Act of 1996 (the "Act")
  - 1.12.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provides Virtual Collocation for interconnection to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service and Exchange Access pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(2), and for access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Lawful UNEs pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(3).
  - 1.12.2 The use of Virtual Collocation for (1) interconnection to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or (2) access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or (2) access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is Lawful UNEs, in either case pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c), is available at <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> wire centers as specified in the National Exchange Carrier Association, Inc., tariff F.C.C. No. 4, and in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> CEVs, huts and cabinets.

1.12.3 In addition, the following terms and conditions contained in the AT&T-13STATE's Physical Collocation Appendix shall apply to Virtual Collocation arrangements provided under this Appendix, and are incorporated herein by reference: Section 2-Definitions, Section 3-Limitation of Liability and Force Majeure Events, Section 4.5-Casualty Loss, Section 5.1- Certification, Section 5.5-Hazardous Waste & Materials, Section 5.6-Safety, Section 6.5-Cancellation Prior to Due Date, Section 6.6-Billing, Section 6.7- Late Payment Charge, Section 6.8- Allowance for Interruptions, Section 9.4-Threat to Personnel, Network, or Facilities, Section 9.5-Interference or Impairment, Section 9.7-Alterations, Section 11-Re-entry.

#### 2. DEFINITIONS

- 2.1 Act "Act" means the Communications Act of 1934 [47 U.S.C. 153(R)], as amended by the Telecommunications Act of 1996, Public Law 104-104, 110 Stat. 56 (1996) codified throughout 47 U.S.C.
- 2.2 <u>Active Collocation Space</u> Denotes the space within an Eligible Structure that can be designated for Physical Collocation which has sufficient telecommunications infrastructure systems, including power. Space within CEVs, huts and cabinets and similar Eligible Structures that can be designated for Physical Collocation is considered to be Active Collocation Space.
- 2.3 Adjacent Off-site Arrangement Where Physical Collocation space within AT&T-13STATE Eligible Structure is Legitimately Exhausted, and the Collocator's Adjacent On-site space is not within 50 ft. of the Eligible Structure's outside perimeter wall, the Collocator has the option and AT&T-13STATE shall permit an Adjacent Structure Off-site Arrangement, to the extent technically feasible. The Adjacent Off-site Arrangement is available if the Collocator's site is located on a property that is contiguous to or within one standard city block of AT&T-13STATE's Central Office or Eligible Structure.
  - 2.3.1 Such arrangement shall be used for interconnection or access to Lawful UNEs. When the Collocator elects to utilize an Adjacent Off-site Arrangement, the Collocator shall provide both the AC and DC power required to operate such facility. The Collocator may provide its own facilities to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s premises or to a mutually agreeable meet point from its Adjacent Off-site location for interconnection purposes. The Collocator may subscribe to facilities available in the UNE rate schedule of the Collocator's Agreement. The rates established in this Appendix for Adjacent Off-site Arrangement apply only if Collocator's Adjacent off-site Arrangement is located on a property that is contiguous to or within one standard city block of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Central Office or Eligible Structure.
  - 2.3.2 At the time the Collocator requests this arrangement, the Collocator must provide information as to the location of the Adjacent Off-site facility, the proposed method of interconnection, and the time frame needed to complete provisioning of the arrangement. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall provide a response to Collocator within ten (10) days of receipt of the application, including a price quote, provisioning interval, and confirmation of the manner in which the Adjacent Off-site Facility will be interconnected with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s facilities. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall make best efforts to meet the time intervals requested by Collocator and, if it cannot meet the Collocator's proposed deadline, shall provide detailed reasons, as well as proposed provisioning intervals.
  - 2.3.3 In the event that interior space in an Eligible Structure becomes available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide the option to the Collocator to relocate its equipment from an Adjacent or an Adjacent Off-site Facility into the interior space. In the event the Collocator chooses to relocate its equipment into the interior space, appropriate charges applicable for collocation within the Eligible Structure will apply.
- 2.4 <u>Adjacent Structure</u> A Collocator-provided structure placed on <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> property (Adjacent On-site) or non-Company property (Adjacent Off-site) adjacent to an Eligible Structure. This arrangement is only permitted when space is legitimately exhausted inside the Eligible Structure and to the extent technically feasible. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and telecommunications carrier will mutually agree on

- the location of the designated space on <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> premises where the adjacent structure will be placed. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will not unreasonably withhold agreement as to the site desired by Collocator.
- 2.5 <u>Augment</u> A request from a Collocator to add equipment and/or cable to an existing Physical Collocation arrangement.
- 2.6 Custom Work Charge - Denotes the charge(s) developed solely to meet the construction requirements of the Collocator, (e.g., painting a cage). Custom work may not be charged to Collocator for any work performed which will benefit or be used by AT&T-13STATE or other collocators. AT&T-13STATE also may not impose a Custom Work Charge without the Collocator's approval and agreement that the custom work is not included in the provision of collocation as provided for in the rate elements contained in this Appendix. In the event an agreement between the Collocator and AT&T-13STATE is not reached regarding the Custom Work Charge, AT&T-13STATE shall complete construction of the Collocator's space pending resolution of the issue by the appropriate Commission and the Collocator may withhold payment for the disputed charges while the issue remains unresolved; however, any disputed Custom Work Charges paid by the Collocator or owed to AT&T-13STATE shall accrue interest at the rate established by the appropriate Commission. All Custom Work Charges that are approved by the appropriate Commission will be the basis for calculating a refund to a Collocator that has overpaid or the amount due to AT&T-13STATE that was not paid or underpaid. These overpaid or underpaid amounts will accrue at the above-stated interest rate on a monthly basis from the date of completion of the work or the date of payment of the disputed amount, as appropriate. In the event that the requested work will benefit all or most collocators, such work shall not be considered custom work; instead, AT&T-13STATE shall file the appropriate interconnection agreement amendment. However, AT&T-13STATE shall not delay completion of such work during the agreement approval process. AT&T-13STATE shall perform such work based upon provisional rates, subject to true up.
- 2.7 <u>Day</u> For purposes of application and/or installation intervals, "day" denotes calendar days unless otherwise specified. However, any time period equal to or less than five days, day denotes business day.
- 2.8 <u>Dedicated Space</u> Denotes the space dedicated for the Collocator's Physical Collocation arrangement located in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Eligible Structure.
- 2.9 <u>Eligible Structure</u> Eligible Structure refers to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Central Offices and serving wire centers, as well as all buildings or similar structures owned or leased by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> that house its network facilities, and all structures that house <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s facilities on public rights-of-way, including but not limited to vaults containing loop concentrators or similar structures.
- 2.10 <u>Infrastructure Systems</u> The structural components, such as floors capable of supporting equipment loads, heating, ventilating and air conditioning (HVAC) systems, electrical systems, power, high efficiency filtration, humidity controls, remote alarms, compartmentation and smoke purge.
- 2.11 <u>Legitimately Exhausted</u> Denotes when all space in a Central Office (CO) or other Eligible Structure that can be used to locate telecommunications equipment in any of the methods of collocation available under this Appendix is exhausted or completely occupied. Before <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may make a determination that space in an Eligible Structure is legitimately exhausted, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> must have removed all unused obsolete equipment from the Eligible Structure and made such space available for collocation; however, removal of the equipment shall not cause a delay in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s response to a Collocator's application or in provisioning collocation arrangements. The determination of exhaustion is subject to dispute resolution as provided in Appendix General Terms & Conditions, Section 10. In making this determination, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may reserve space for transport equipment for current year plus two years. Additionally, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may not reserve space for equipment for itself, or advanced or interLATA services affiliates or other affiliates of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or for future use by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or its affiliates under conditions that are more favorable than those that apply to other telecommunications carriers seeking to reserve collocation space for their own use. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may reserve space for Switching, Power, Main Distribution Frame (MDF), and Digital Cross

- Connect System (DCS)) up to anticipated Collocator growth over a 10-year life expectancy of the ultimate footprint of the equipment.
- 2.12 Other (Inactive) Collocation Space Denotes the space within the Central Office that can be designated for Physical Collocation where infrastructure systems do not currently exist and must be constructed. The designation of Other (Inactive) Collocation Space is applicable to space within Central Offices only; other Eligible Structures such as CEVs, huts, and vaults are considered Active Collocation Space for purposes of this Appendix.
- 2.13 <u>Preparation Charges</u> Denotes those charges associated with the initial preparation of the Collocator's Dedicated Space.
- 2.14 <u>Technically Feasible</u> A collocation arrangement is technically feasible if, in accordance with either national standards or industry practice, there is no significant technical impediment to its establishment. A rebuttable presumption that a collocation arrangement is technically feasible shall arise if the arrangement has been deployed by any incumbent local exchange carrier in the country.
- 2.15 <u>Telecommunications Infrastructure Space</u> Denotes the square footage or linear footage of space, including common areas, used to house telecommunications infrastructure equipment necessary to support collocation space used for interconnection with or access to Lawful UNEs of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s network.

#### 3. PROVISIONING

- 3.1 Virtual Collocation for Interconnection to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provided Lawful UNEs is ordered as set forth in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Interconnector's Collocation Services Handbook at <a href="https://clec.att.com/clec/">https://clec.att.com/clec/</a> for Virtual Collocation in 13-STATES. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will designate the location or locations within its wire centers, CEVs, huts and cabinets for the placement of all equipment and facilities associated with Virtual Collocation. Virtual Collocation does not involve the reservation of segregated Central Office or CEV, hut and Cabinet space for the use of Collocator.
- 3.2 AT&T-13STATE will provide Virtual Collocation for comparable equipment as it provides to itself in the Central Office, wire center, CEV, hut or Cabinet, as the case may be.

#### 4. COLLOCATOR RESPONSIBILITIES

- 4.1 The Collocator will provide, under this Section of this Appendix, at its expense, all facilities and equipment required to facilitate interconnection and access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Lawful UNEs. The Collocator will, at its expense, provide the following:
  - 4.1.1 All plug-ins and/or circuit packs (working, spare, and replacements).
  - 4.1.2 All unique tools and test equipment,
  - 4.1.3 Any ancillary equipment and cabling used for remote monitoring and control.
  - 4.1.4 Any technical publications and updates associated with all Collocator-owned and provided equipment,
  - 4.1.5 All training as described in Section 12.4.16.
- 4.2 The Collocator will provide, at its expense, replacements for any recalled, obsolete, defective or damaged facilities, equipment, plug-ins, circuit packs, unique tools, test equipment, or any other item or material provided by the Collocator for placement in/on <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> property. Suitable replacements are to be immediately provided to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to restore equipment.
- 4.3 The Collocator will provide at least the minimum number of usable equipment spares specified by the manufacturer. Replacements must be delivered to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Central Office using the equipment spare within five (5) days of notification that a spare was used or tested defective.

#### 5. COOPERATIVE RESPONSIBILITIES

- 5.1 AT&T-13STATE will work cooperatively with the Collocator to develop implementation plans including timelines associated with:
  - 5.1.1 Placement of Collocator's fiber into the Central Office vault,
  - 5.1.2 Location and completion of all splicing,
  - 5.1.3 Completion of installation of equipment and facilities.
  - 5.1.4 Removal of above facilities and equipment,
  - 5.1.5 To the extent known, the Collocator can provide forecasted information to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> on anticipated additional Virtual Collocation requirements,
  - 5.1.6 To the extent known, the Collocator is encouraged to provide <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> with a listing of the equipment types that they plan to virtually collocate in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Central Offices or CEVs, huts and cabinets. This cooperative effort will insure that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> personnel are properly trained on Collocator equipment.

#### 6. INTERVALS AND PROVISIONING

- 6.1 Quote Intervals
  - 6.1.1 Upon receipt of the Collocator's application and initial Planning Fee payment, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will begin development of the quotation. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will notify the Collocator as to whether its request for a Virtual Collocation arrangement has been granted or denied due to a lack of interconnection facilities or space within ten (10) calendar days of submission of the completed application.
  - 6.1.2 In responding to an application request, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall provide the quotation of the applicable nonrecurring and recurring rates, and the estimated construction interval no later than as specified below. The Collocator has forty-five (45) calendar days from receipt of the quotation to accept the quotation. The quotation expires after forty-five (45) calendar days. After forty-five (45) calendar days, a new application and Planning Fee are required.
  - 6.1.3 Price quote intervals are as follows and will run concurrent with the ten (10) calendar day notification interval for availability of Virtual Collocation interconnection:

Number of Applications By One Collocator	Quotations Interval
1 - 5	10 Calendar Days
6 - 10	15 Calendar Days
11 - 15	20 Calendar Days
16 – 20	25 Calendar Days

- 6.1.4 Should the Collocator submit twenty-one (21) or more applications within five (5) business days, the quotation interval will be increased by five (5) business days for every five (5) additional applications or fraction thereof. Any material revision to an application will be treated as a new application and will be subject to the time intervals set forth above.
- 6.1.5 A Collocator may obtain a shorter quote interval by scheduling a meeting with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> at least twenty (20) calendar days prior to submission of the first application to discuss, coordinate and prioritize the Collocator applications.
- 6.1.6 Once <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> has completed its review of the Virtual Collocation application form inquiry, the entire completed quote package will be forwarded to the potential Collocator in writing with a cover letter. The Collocator has forty-five (45) calendar days to remit a signed confirmation form along with a check for fifty percent (50%) of all the applicable nonrecurring charges.

- 6.1.7 If the Collocator fails to respond within the forty-five (45) calendar day interval, should the Collocator decide at a later time to proceed with Virtual Collocation, a new application and Planning Fee will be required.
- 6.2 Implementation Intervals
  - 6.2.1 A Virtual Collocation arrangement is not reserved until the quotation is accepted. When the quotation is accepted, unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties in writing, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will allow the Collocator's vendor to begin equipment installation no later than ninety (90) calendar days from acceptance of the quotation. The Virtual Collocation interval ends when roughed in, unterminated DC power and interconnection cabling is provided to the Virtual Collocation area.
  - 6.2.2 The construction intervals for Virtual Collocation arrangements are noted in Table 2-1. For Virtual Collocation in Active Collocation Space where the Collocator is requesting maximum DC Power of fifty (50) amps, either in a single or in multiple feeds of fifty (50) amps (maximum fifty (50) amps per feed), the Virtual Collocation construction intervals remain as stated below. For Virtual Collocation in Active Collocation Space where a Collocator is requesting DC Power that exceeds fifty (50) amps from a single source (e.g., 100 amps) per feed, the construction interval is ninety (90) calendar days. These same construction intervals apply for Virtual Collocation in Eligible Structures such as CEVs (Vaults), buts and cabinets.
  - 6.2.3 When the quotation is accepted, unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties in writing, the construction intervals for virtual are as follows:

Table 2-1

Type	<u>Description</u>	Interval	Exception
Virtual	Active Collocation space	90 calendar days	With AT&T-13STATE installation of bays/racks/frames
Virtual	Active Collocation space	90 calendar days	With CLEC installation of bays/racks/frames

- 6.2.4 Where space is not suitable for Central Office equipment (e.g., it is not Active collocation space), <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall have an additional thirty (30) calendar days to prepare the space. Virtual Collocation space is not reserved until the quotation is accepted.
- 6.2.5 When the quotation is accepted unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties in writing, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will complete construction of Active Collocation Space requests for Virtual Collocation in ninety (90) calendar days from the receipt of the Collocator's acceptance of the quotation where power is available and the Collocator is installing all of its own bays. The Virtual Collocation construction interval ends when roughed in, unterminated DC power and interconnection cabling is provided to the collocation area. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will complete construction of Active Collocation Space requests for Virtual Collocation in ninety (90) calendar days from the receipt of the Collocator's acceptance of the quotation where <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be installing all or some of the bays. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> considers power to be available if sufficient power plant capacity exists, the Battery Distribution Fuse Bay (BDFB) (if used) is within 100 feet of the Collocator's space and sufficient termination capacity on the power plant and/or Battery Distribution Fuse Bay (BDFB) exists.
- 6.2.6 If a completion date outside the time period required herein is not agreed to by the Parties and not resolved through the Agreement's dispute resolution procedures, the issue may be presented by either Party to the appropriate Commission for determination.

- 6.3 Installation of Virtual Collocation Equipment
  - 6.3.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> does not assume any responsibility for the design, engineering, testing, or performance of the end-to-end connection of the Collocator's equipment, arrangement, or facilities.
  - 6.3.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be responsible for using the same engineering practices as it does for its own similar equipment in determining the placement of equipment and engineering routes for all connecting cabling between collocation equipment.
  - 6.3.3 In this arrangement, telecommunications equipment (hereafter referred to as equipment) is furnished by the Collocator and engineered and installed by a mutually agreed upon vendor for the Collocator. The Collocator will have the authority to select installation vendors. All installations of equipment will be in accordance with the Collocator-provided installation design and must comply with manufacturer's specifications and applicable published national standards approved by the FCC, and other governmental authorities that have jurisdiction.
  - 6.3.4 The Collocator and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> must jointly accept the installation of the equipment and facilities prior to the installation of any services using the equipment. As part of this acceptance, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will cooperatively test the collocated equipment and facilities with the Collocator.
  - 6.3.5 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide a Telephone Inventory Record Keeping System (TIRKS) and/or SWITCH print out of Actual Point of Termination/Connection Facilities Assignment (APOT/CFA) to the CLEC at collocation space turnover. This information is used to request access and line sharing services. The CLEC is responsible for payment of all non-recurring charges, where applicable, prior to receiving APOT/CFA information.

#### 6.4 Revisions

- 6.4.1 All Revisions to an initial request for a Virtual Collocation arrangement submitted by the Collocator must be in writing via a new application form.
  - 6.4.1.1 Major Revisions include:
    - adding telecommunications equipment that requires additional electrical power.
    - adding additional Collocator bays or equipment that impact the existing/proposed floor-space area provided to the Collocator in their quote package.
      - 6.4.1.1.1 If the revision is major, a new interval for the Virtual Collocation arrangement will be established which shall not exceed two months.

#### 6.4.1.2 Minor Revisions include:

- adding bays of equipment that do not significantly impact the existing/proposed electrical systems
- adding light fixtures and outlets which do not exceed the capacity of the existing/proposed electrical system
- adjustments to the heat release projection which do not cause a change in the proposed/existing mechanical system
  - 6.4.1.2.1 However, minor revisions will not require that a new interval be established. No additional Planning Fees shall be applicable if the revision is minor.
  - 6.4.1.2.2 This list is not all-inclusive. Any revisions to the Collocator's application not specified above must be reviewed by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to determine whether the revision is major or minor.

#### 6.5 Augments

6.5.1 In order to request an augment, the Collocator must submit a Virtual Collocation Application Form to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Collocation Service Center (CSC) indicating in Section 3 of the

- application that this is an "Augmentation to an Existing Arrangement." The price quote will contain the charges and the construction interval for that application.
- 6.5.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will work cooperatively with Collocator to negotiate mutually agreeable implementation intervals for augments.

#### 7. EQUIPMENT PROVISIONING

- 7.1 The Collocator will arrange to deliver to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Central Office where the equipment is located a reasonable number, as recommended by the manufacturer, of all appropriate plug-ins, circuit packs and cards and any other equipment, plus all necessary circuit design and provisioning information on an agreed-upon date which is no later than two (2) business days prior to the scheduled turn-up of the Collocator's equipment.
- 7.2 For the disconnection of circuits, the Collocator will provide all circuit information no later than two (2) business days prior to the scheduled disconnection of the Collocator's circuit.
- 7.3 AT&T-13STATE does not assume any responsibility for the design, engineering, testing, or performance of the end-to-end connection of the Collocator's circuits.

#### 8. REPAIR OF EQUIPMENT

- 8.1 Except in emergency situations, the Collocator-owned fiber optic facilities and Central Office terminating equipment will be repaired only upon the request of the Collocator. In an emergency, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may perform necessary repairs without prior notification. The labor rates specified in Section 12.4.17 apply to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Central Offices and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> CEVs, huts and cabinets and are applicable for all repairs performed by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> on the Collocator's facilities and equipment.
- 8.2 When initiating repair requests on Collocator owned equipment, the Collocator must provide <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> with the location and identification of the equipment and a detailed description of the trouble.
- 8.3 Upon notification by the Collocator and availability of spare parts as provided by the Collocator, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be responsible for repairing the Virtually Collocated equipment at the same standards that it repairs its own equipment.

#### 9. MAINTENANCE OF EQUIPMENT

- 9.1 The Collocator will request any and all maintenance by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> on its Virtually Collocated facilities or equipment. When initiating requests for maintenance on collocated equipment, the Collocator must provide <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> with the location and identification of the equipment and a detailed description of the maintenance requested.
- 9.2 Upon notification by the Collocator and availability of spare parts as provided by the Collocator, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be responsible for maintaining the Virtually Collocated equipment at the same standards that it maintains its own equipment.

# 10. ALARM COLLECTION

- 10.1 The Collocator has the ability to purchase its own remote monitoring and alarming equipment.
- 10.2 Since the maintenance of the Collocator's equipment is at the direction and control of the Collocator, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will not be responsible for responding to alarms and will only conduct maintenance and repair activities at the direction of the Collocator.

#### 11. TERMINATION OF VIRTUAL COLLOCATION

11.1 Upon termination of the Virtual Collocation arrangement, the Collocator will work cooperatively with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to remove the Collocator's equipment and facilities from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s property subject to the condition that the removal of such equipment can be accomplished without damaging or endangering other equipment located in the Central Office. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is not responsible for and

will not guarantee the condition of such equipment. The Collocator is responsible for arranging for and paying for the removal of virtually collocated equipment including all costs associated with equipment removal, packing and shipping. Arrangements for and the removal of the Collocator virtually collocated equipment must be made within thirty (30) business days after termination of the Virtual Collocation arrangement, unless a different time period is mutually agreed upon. AT&T-13STATE shall be responsible for exercising reasonable caution when removing virtually collocated equipment. AT&T-13STATE will only be responsible for damage done to such equipment caused by gross negligence on the part of AT&T-13STATE or its contractors during the removal process. However, Collocator will indemnify and hold AT&T-13STATE harmless for any damage done to virtually collocated equipment if AT&T-13STATE permits the Collocator to hire a contractor approved by AT&T-13STATE to remove virtually collocated equipment. Any equipment not removed in this time frame may be removed by AT&T-13STATE and stored in a non-Company location, at the expense of the Collocator. Upon termination of the Virtual Collocation, the Collocator must remove the fiber entrance cable used for the Virtual Collocation. If the entrance cable is not scheduled for removal within seven (7) days after removal of CLEC Virtual Collocation equipment, AT&T-13STATE may arrange for the removal, and the Collocator will be responsible for any charges incurred to remove the cable. AT&T-13STATE and the Collocator will cooperatively manage the removal process. The Collocator is only responsible for physically removing entrance cables housed in conduits or inner-ducts and will only be required to do so when AT&T-13STATE instructs the Collocator that such removal can be accomplished without damaging or endangering other cables contained in a common duct or other equipment residing in the Central Office.

# 12. RATE ELEMENTS (AT&T-13STATE DOES ALL WORK)

- 12.1 This Section contains specific regulations governing the rates and charges that apply to Virtual Collocation for the purpose of interconnecting to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> under section 251(c)(2) and for access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provided Lawful UNEs under 251(c)(3), when the Collocator provides the equipment.
- 12.2 There are two types of rates and charges that apply to the various rate elements for Virtual Collocation. These are non-recurring charges and monthly recurring rates.
- 12.3 Rates and charges specific to Virtual Collocation for interconnection with <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service and Exchange Access under section 251(c)(2), and for access to <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> provided Lawful UNEs under 251(c)(3) in <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Central Offices). Rates and charges specific to Virtual Collocation for access to <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> provided Lawful UNEs in <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> CEVs, huts and cabinets are set forth on the Collocation Rate Summary (Rates and Charges for <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> CEVs, huts and cabinets).

#### 12.4 Rate Elements for AT&T-13STATE Central Offices

Consistent with provisions in Section 6 of this Appendix, the following provides a list of the specific rate elements for Virtual Collocation for interconnection with <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> for the transmission and routing of Telephone Exchange Service and Exchange Access, and for access to <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a>'s provided Lawful UNEs to be used in conjunction with Virtual Collocation in <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a>'s Central Offices.

#### 12.4.1 Planning Fee

12.4.1.1 The Planning Fee recovers <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> costs incurred to estimate the quotation of charges, project management costs, engineering costs, and other related planning activities for the Collocator's request for a Virtual Collocation arrangement. The Planning Fee also provides for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> personnel to survey each requested location for availability of space for the placement of entrance cables as well as to determine floor space to physically place Collocator-designated equipment expressed as a non-recurring charge. The Planning Fee is applied on an initial and subsequent

basis. The initial charge will apply to the Collocator's request for a Virtual Collocation arrangement. The subsequent planning charge will apply to any additional interconnection or power arrangements. Charges for this sub-element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

### 12.4.2 Floor Space

12.4.2.1 This sub-element provides for the "occupancy" cost per bay framework associated with using the floor space in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Central Offices expressed as a monthly rate. Charges for the sub-elements are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

# 12.4.3 Relay Rack (Optional)

12.4.3.1 This sub-element provides the cost per Standard Bay relay rack when provided by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> expressed as a monthly rate. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Standard Bay dimensions are 7' 0" high, and have a 23" interior width, 25" exterior width, and up to 15" deep. In those cases where an individual relay rack and associated floor space are shared by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and the Collocator or among Collocators, the floor space and relay rack associated will be apportioned on a quarter rack basis. When the standard bay relay rack is provided by the Collocator, this rate element will not apply. Charges for this element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

### 12.4.4 Common Systems Materials

12.4.4.1 This sub-element provides the infrastructure installation and maintenance of ironwork, racking, and lighting above the equipment bays. Charges for the sub-elements are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary. The common systems sub-element is distinct for standard and non-standard. In those cases where common systems materials for an individual relay rack and associated floor space are shared with the Collocator or among Collocators, the common systems materials for the floor space and relay rack associated will be apportioned on a quarter rack basis.

#### 12.4.5 Real Estate

12.4.5.1 These rate elements provide for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to recover the costs associated with preparing the Eligible Structure for telecommunications equipment (Site Conditioning) and securing the space (Safety and Security).

#### 12.4.5.2 Site Conditioning

12.4.5.2.1Permits <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to recover costs associated with preparing space within the Eligible Structure for telecommunications equipment. The nonrecurring charge for this sub-element is specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.5.3 Safety and Security

12.4.5.3.1Permits <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to recover costs associated with securing the telecommunications area used for Virtual Collocation. The nonrecurring charge for this sub-element is specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.6 Entrance Fiber Optic Arrangement

12.4.6.1 This sub-element provides for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> pulling and splicing fiber cable between the manhole and cable vault, and the subsequent routing of fiber riser cable between the cable vault and Fiber Distribution Frame (FDF). (Note: virtually collocated equipment may also be connected to dedicated transport facilities provided as Lawful UNEs in lieu the entrance fiber. When Virtually Collocated Equipment is connected to dedicated transport facilities in lieu of the entrance fiber, the terms, conditions and charges for such dedicated transport facilities are pursuant to the Agreement. No recurring or non-recurring charges for dedicated transport facilities provided as used are

applicable pursuant to this Appendix). Charges for this rate element are on the Collocation Rate Summary.

# 12.4.6.2 Entrance Conduit, per sheath

12.4.6.2.1This sub-element represents any reinforced passage or opening in, on, under, over or through the ground between the first manhole and the cable vault through which the fiber optic cable is placed. Charges for this element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.7 DC Power Arrangement Provisioning

12.4.7.1 This sub-element is the cable and cable rack including support and fabrication material necessary to support the virtually collocated equipment expressed as a monthly rate for either 2-10 AMP feeds, 2-20 AMP feeds, 2-30 AMP feeds, 2-40 AMP feeds or 2-50 AMP feeds. Fuse panels necessary for terminating power feeds at the Collocator's equipment bay are provided by the Collocator. In the event that a Collocator requires a power arrangement that exceeds 50 AMPS from a single source, AT&T-13STATE will cooperatively work with the Collocator using comparable rate elements as the basis for such arrangements. Cable sizing is based on List 2 design loads. Charges for this sub-element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.8 DC Power Amperage Charge

#### 12.4.8.1 DC Power per AMP

12.4.8.1.1 This is a monthly recurring charge which is determined by multiplying the per DC amp rate by the total amount of DC amps provided over one of the two power feeds ordered by the Collocator for its power arrangement. By way of example, where CLEC orders DC Power in a 20-amp increment, it will be considered to have ordered two 20-amp power feeds and AT&T will provision two (2) twenty (20) AMP DC power leads that have been fused (for a combined total of forty (40) AMPs), but AT&T shall only bill CLEC the monthly recurring charge applicable to DC Power for a total of twenty (20) AMPs. The DC power charge per amp consists of the use of: DC power plant, backup generator, batteries & rectifiers, Battery Distribution Fuse Bay (BDFB), associated hardware & cabling, and AC energy to convert to DC power. Charges for this sub-element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.8.2 Heating, Ventilating, and Air Conditioning (HVAC)

12.4.8.2.1 This sub-element consists of the elements necessary to provide HVAC within the Eligible Structure to the collocation arrangement and is based on the heat dissipation required for each 10 AMPS of DC Power. Charges for this subelement are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.8.3 Ground Cable Arrangement

12.4.8.3.1The Ground Cable Arrangement is the cabling arrangement designed to provide grounding for equipment per frame expressed as a monthly rate. Separate Ground Cable Arrangements are required for Integrated and Isolated Ground Planes. Charges for this element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.9 DS0 Voice Grade Interconnection Cable Arrangement

12.4.9.1 This sub-element provides for the cost associated with providing DS0 voice grade (100 pairs) non-shielded or shielded between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Distributing Frame and the virtually collocated equipment expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate. Charges for these sub-elements are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

- 12.4.10 DS-1 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to Digital Cross Connect System (DCS)
  - 12.4.10.1 This sub-element provides for the cost associated with providing 28 DS-1 cabling arrangement between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Digital Cross Connect System (DCS) functionality purchased from the Collocator's Agreement and the virtually collocated equipment expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate.
  - 12.4.10.2 Charges for this sub-element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 12.4.11 DS-1 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to Digital System Cross-Connect Frame (DSX)
  - 12.4.11.1 This sub-element provides for the cost associated with providing 28 DS-1 cabling arrangement between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Digital System Cross-Connect Frame (DSX) functionality purchased from the Collocator's Agreement and the virtually collocated equipment expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate. Charges for this sub-element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 12.4.12 DS-3 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to Digital Cross Connect System (DCS)
  - 12.4.12.1 This sub-element provides for the cost associated with providing one DS-3 cabling arrangement between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Digital Cross Connect System (DCS) functionality purchased from the Collocator's Agreement and the virtually collocated equipment expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate. Charges for this sub-element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 12.4.13 DS-3 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to Digital System Cross-Connect Frame (DSX)
  - 12.4.13.1 This sub-element provides for the cost associated with providing one DS-3 cabling arrangement between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Digital System Cross-Connect Frame functionality purchased from the Collocator's Agreement and the virtually collocated equipment expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate. Charges for this sub-element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 12.4.14 Fiber Interconnection Cable Arrangement
  - 12.4.14.1 This sub-element provides for the cost associated with providing 12 fibers pairs between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s FDF and the virtually collocated equipment expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate. Charges for this subelement are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 12.4.15 Timing Source Arrangement (Optional)
  - 12.4.15.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provided single signal from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s timing source to provide synchronization between a Collocator's single network element and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s equipment expressed as a recurring and non-recurring rate. Charges for this sub-element, if requested by the Collocator are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 12.4.16 Training
  - 12.4.16.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is responsible for determining when training is necessary and how many of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s employees require training to provide 24 hour a day, seven day a week coverage for the installation, maintenance and repair of Collocator's designated equipment not currently used in a wire center selected by the Collocator for Virtual Collocation. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be limited to request training for four (4) of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s personnel per location, unless a different number is mutually agreed upon by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and Collocator.
  - 12.4.16.2 The Collocator may have <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> arrange for the required training of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> arrange for the required training of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> arrange for the required training are listed on the Collocation Rate Summary.

- 12.4.16.3 If <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> chooses not to coordinate the required training, the Collocator will assume the responsibility for providing the training. It is then the responsibility of the Collocator to:
  - 12.4.16.3.1 arrange and pay to the supplier all costs for training sessions, including the cost of the trainer(s), transportation and lodging of such trainer(s), and required course material, and
  - 12.4.16.3.2 arrange and pay to each individual supplier all costs associated with lodging and other than domestic transportation, such as airfare, required for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> employee training.
  - 12.4.16.3.3 arrange and pay all costs associated with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> employee(s) attendance at the training, including lodging and other than local transportation, such as airfare, and employee(s) labor rate for time away from the job, required for AT&T-13STATE employee training.
- 12.4.16.4 AT&T-13STATE will work cooperatively with the Collocator to schedule AT&T-13STATE's personnel training time required for the installation, maintenance and repair of the Collocator's designated equipment. The Collocator will be assessed two hours of the technician additional labor charge for AT&T-13STATE's personnel time required to coordinate training activities with the Collocator. The Collocator will be responsible for reimbursement of applicable Company contractual compensation obligations for time spent as a result of the necessary training. All other charges, if applicable, specified in Collocation Rate Summary will be assessed to the Collocator.

#### 12.4.17 Maintenance and Repair Labor Rates

#### 12.4.17.1 Maintenance of Equipment

- 12.4.17.1.1 This rate element is a labor rate charged by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to the Collocator for ongoing maintenance of the Collocator's equipment. Any maintenance requirements will be initiated by the Collocator. Labor rates are based upon a 1/4 hour basis and are dependent upon day of week and time of day.
- 12.4.17.1.2 For purposes of this Appendix, normal weekday is defined as 8:00 a.m. through 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday, excluding holidays. Non-recurring charges for this sub-element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.17.2 Repair of Equipment

- 12.4.17.2.1 This rate element is a labor rate charged by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to the Collocator for repair of the Collocator's equipment. All repair will be at the direction of the Collocator.
- 12.4.17.2.2 Labor rates are based upon a charge for Network Operations Center (NOC) personnel to take the trouble report, create a trouble ticket, and dispatch a technician. Labor rates for actual repair of the trouble are based upon a 1/4 hour basis and are dependent upon day of week and time of day.
- 12.4.17.2.3 For purposes of this Appendix, normal weekday is defined as 8:00 a.m. through 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday excluding holidays. Non-recurring charges for this sub-element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.18 Collocation-to-Collocation Connection

This rate element includes virtual-to-virtual, and virtual-to-physical connection options.

#### 12.4.18.1 Fiber Cable (12 Fiber Pair)

12.4.18.1.1 This sub-element provides for direct cabling using fiber cable (12 fibers pairs) between two collocation arrangements at an Eligible Structure. This sub-element is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate and these charges are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.18.2 Copper Cable (28 DS1s)

12.4.18.2.1 This sub-element provides for direct cabling using copper cable (28 DS1s) between two collocation arrangements at an Eligible Structure. This sub-element is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate and these charges are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.18.3 Coax Cable (1 DS3)

12.4.18.3.1 This sub-element provides for direct cabling using coaxial cable (1 DS3) between two collocation arrangements at an Eligible Structure. This sub-element is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate and these charges are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.18.4 Cable Racking and Hole

12.4.18.4.1 This sub-element provides for cable rack space and hole for copper, coax and optical cabling between two collocation arrangements at an Eligible Structure. This sub-element is expressed as a monthly rate specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.18.5 Route Design

12.4.18.5.1 This sub-element provides the route design for collocation-to-collocation connections. This sub-element is expressed as a non-recurring charge and this charge is specific on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.19 Equipment Evaluation Cost

12.4.19.1 This rate element is a labor rate charged by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to the Collocator for evaluating the Collocator's equipment when not meeting Level 1 Safety requirements as set forth in Telcordia Network Equipment - Building Systems (NEBS). Charges for this element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.4.20 Test and Acceptance

12.4.20.1 This rate element is a labor rate charged by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to the Collocator for cooperative assisting the Collocator's approved vendor in testing and accepting the installed virtually collocated equipment. Charges for this element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5 Rate Elements for AT&T-13STATE's CEVs, huts and cabinets

The following provides a list of the specific rate elements for Virtual Collocation for access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s provided Lawful UNEs in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s CEVs, huts and cabinets.

#### 12.5.1 Entrance Cable Fiber

12.5.1.1 This sub-element provides for the engineering of a point of appearance cable termination, preparation of work order drawings, postings of the work order and cable data in the appropriate databases for inventory and provisioning purposes, excavation to expose existing subsurface facilities, pulling the Collocator-provided cable into the Eligible Structure, routing, securing and preparing the end for splicing or termination.

12.5.1.2 Charges for these sub-elements are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5.2 Entrance Conduit

12.5.2.1 Any reinforced passage or opening placed for the Collocator provided facility in, on, under/over or through the ground between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> CEV, hut, or Cabinet and the Collocator structure. Rates and charges are as found on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5.3 DC Power Amperage Charge

12.5.3.1 This sub-element provides for the use of power in the hut, CEV, or cabinet based on the amount of mounting space that is used by the Collocator as measured in 2-inch increments. Charges for this sub-element are expressed as a recurring charge and can be found on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5.4 24-Foot CEV

12.5.4.1 This sub-element provides for the use of mounting space within a 24-foot CEV. This element is expressed as a monthly rate. The charge for this sub-element is specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5.5 16-Foot CEV

12.5.5.1 This sub-element provides for the use of mounting space within a 16-Foot CEV. This element is expressed as a monthly rate. The charge for this sub-element is specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5.6 Maxi-Hut

12.5.6.1 This sub-element provides for the use of mounting space within a maxi-hut. This element is expressed as a monthly rate. The charge for this sub-element is specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5.7 Mini-Hut

12.5.7.1 This sub-element provides for the use of mounting space within a mini-hut. This element is expressed as a monthly rate. The charge for this sub-element is specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5.8 Large Cabinet

12.5.8.1 This sub-element provides for the use of mounting space within a Large Cabinet. This element is expressed as a monthly rate. The charge for this sub-element is specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5.9 Medium Cabinet

12.5.9.1 This sub-element provides for the use of mounting space within a Medium Cabinet. This element is expressed as a monthly rate. The charge for this sub-element is specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5.10 Small Cabinet

12.5.10.1This sub-element provides for the use of mounting space within a Small Cabinet. This element is expressed as a monthly rate. The charge for this sub-element is specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 12.5.11 Project Coordination Fee

12.5.11.1The project coordination fee provides for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> personnel to survey each requested CEV, Hut and Cabinet for availability of space for placement of copper or

fiber cables as well as to determine space for any Collocator-designated equipment. This sub-element is expressed as a non-recurring charge and is specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

### 13. ALTERNATIVE VIRTUAL COLLOCATION ARRANGEMENT DESCRIPTION

- 13.1 Virtual Collocation wherein the Collocator maintains and repairs the virtually collocated equipment.
- 13.2 For purposes of virtually collocating equipment, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall determine which Eligible Structures require access to CEVs, huts, or manholes containing concentrated cabling and other forms of equipment that requires drawings, schematics, or other engineering documents that aide in the prevention of accidental network outages. The drawings, schematics, or other engineering documents shall denote the location of the requesting Collocator's equipment and cabling without disclosing identity of equipment and cabling belonging to AT&T-13STATE and other Collocators.
- After Collocator has been provided with written notification by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> that access to CEVs, huts, or manholes containing concentrated cabling and other forms of equipment requires drawings, schematics, or other engineering documents that aide in the prevention of accidental network outages, Collocator may not enter an Eligible Structures without obtaining updated copies of drawings, schematics, or other engineering documents. Upon request, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall immediately make available to Collocator those drawings, schematics, or other engineering documents that identify the location of the requesting Collocator's equipment and cabling. In the event the requested documents are not immediately available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall not prevent the Collocator from entering the Eligible Structure. If <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> does not immediately make the requested documents available to a Collocator and the Collocator enters the Eligible Structure, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall deliver the requested documents to Collocator immediately upon locating same.
- 13.4 AT&T-13STATE will provide a security escort with the Collocator paying the expense for the escort.

  AT&T-13STATE will provide the security escort as soon as reasonably possible, or within the time frame agreed to by the Parties, at the time of notice. In the event the FCC determines that AT&T-13STATE may not require a security escort paid for by the Collocator, then this Virtual Collocation maintenance alternative as described in this Section and in Section 1.24 of this Appendix is null and void, and all Virtual Collocation will be maintained by AT&T-13STATE as described in Section 1.3 of this Appendix.
- 13.5 Prior to entering an Eligible Structure that requires drawings, schematics, or other engineering documents, Collocator must provide <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> with reasonable notice of the entry. Notice will be provided to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Local Operations Center, which will be available to receive notice twenty-four (24) hours a day, seven (7) days a week. Collocator providing notice to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Local Operations Center must specify the title and date of all drawings, schematics, or other engineering documents that will be used while in the Eligible Structure.
- 13.6 The Collocator shall conduct background checks of the technicians who have access to the collocation space. Collocator technicians will be security qualified by the Collocator and will be required to be knowledgeable of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> security standards. Disciplinary procedures shall be established in accordance with Section 14.3 of this Appendix to ensure the safety and integrity of the Eligible Structure, including, e.g., procedures that require the responsible employee to be terminated for certain specified actions that damage or place the equipment of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or other Collocators in jeopardy.
- 13.7 AT&T-13STATE may use security devices, e.g., identification swipe cards, keyed access, and/or logs, as appropriate for the Eligible Structure where collocation will take place.
- 13.8 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall be permitted to recover the cost of such security devices from the Collocator in a reasonable manner. The Collocator shall provide indemnification and insurance to cover any damages caused by the Collocator's technicians at a level commensurate with the indemnification and insurance provided by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s equipment suppliers with equivalent access.

13.9 Provisioning of equipment required for Virtual Collocation, e.g., power arrangements and interconnection arrangements will be provided in accordance with this Appendix.

#### 14. OBLIGATIONS OF THE COLLOCATOR

- 14.1 Indemnification of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Indemnification is governed by the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.
- 14.2 Insurance Except as otherwise provided herein, Insurance will be governed by the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement.

# 15. COOPERATIVE RESPONSIBILITIES

- 15.1 Qualification of Collocator
  - 15.1.1 Collocator technicians will be security qualified by the Collocator and will be required to be knowledgeable of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s security standards. Collocator personnel and technicians will undergo the same level of security training, or its equivalent that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s own employees and authorized contractors must undergo. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will not, however, require Collocator to receive security training from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, but will provide information to Collocator on the specific type of training required. Collocator can then provide its employees with their own security training. Qualification program and security training details shall be included in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Interconnector's Collocation Services Handbook at <a href="https://clec.att.com/clec/">https://clec.att.com/clec/</a> for Virtual Collocation in 13-STATES.

# 16. RATE REGULATIONS

The rate element descriptions and rates and charges included in Section 14 preceding apply to this Virtual Collocation alternative wherein the Collocator maintains and repairs the virtually collocated equipment. Additional rate elements and rates apply to this alternative as provided for below.

- 16.1 Rate Elements for AT&T-13STATE's Offices
  - 16.1.1 This security escort charge consists of the charges for AT&T-13STATE provided security escorts for Collocator Vendor's access to their Virtual Collocation space in staffed and unstaffed Central Offices. Any escort requirements will be initiated by the Collocator. Labor rates are based upon a ½ hour basis and are dependent upon day of week and time of day. For purposes of this Appendix, normal week day is defined as 8:00 a.m. through 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday, excluding holidays. The billing period will start at the time the technician is contacted. This will allow for travel time to reach the agreed meet point. Access requests outside of normal business hours or for unstaffed Central Offices which are cancelled will be subject to the minimum four (4) hour call out charge. Non-recurring charges for this sub-element are specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 16.2 Rate Element for AT&T-13STATE's CEV, Hut, and Cabinets
  - 16.2.1 The security escort charge consists of the charges for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provided security escorts for Collocator Vendor's access to their Virtual Collocation space in CEVs, huts and cabinets. Any escort requirements will be initiated by the Collocator. Labor rates are based upon a 1/4 hour basis. The billing period will start at the time the technician is contacted. This will allow for travel time to reach the agreed upon meet point. Access requests which are cancelled will be subject to the minimum four (4) hour call-out charge. Rates and charges are as found on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 16.3 Application of Rates and Charges
  - 16.3.1 Beginning on and after the Effective Date of this agreement, the Parties agree that the rates and charges for Collocation shall be as set forth in this Appendix and in the Pricing Schedule applicable to collocation ("Collocation Rates"). The Parties agree that the Collocation Rates shall apply, on a prospective basis only, beginning on the Effective Date of this agreement, to all

existing CLEC collocation arrangements, including those established before the Effective Date of this agreement. Because the Collocation Rates will apply on a prospective basis only, neither Party shall have a right to retroactive application of the Collocation Rates to any time period before the Effective Date, and there shall be no retroactive right of true-up for any time period before the Effective Date.

# 17. CDOW (CLECs DOING OWN WORK) - COLLOCATOR RESPONSIBILITIES

When the Collocator selects the option to provide, install, and terminate its interconnection and power cabling with an <a href="AT-13STATE">ATSTATE</a> Approved Vendor, the following Sections will apply. However, the terms and conditions within CDOW are not comprehensive. There are terms and conditions from the preceding Sections of this same Appendix that still apply for CDOW for rate elements that are not specifically addressed within Section 17 following.

#### 17.1 Interconnection Cable

17.1.1 The Collocator has the option to provide, install and terminate its interconnection cabling between the Collocator's dedicated space and <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Main Distribution Frame (MDF) or its equivalent by <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Vendor. This option is only available if Collocator does all three (3) activities associated with interconnection cabling: provide, install and terminate. The Collocator may not elect to do some but not all the activities. Collocator must indicate on its Virtual Collocation application that it has selected this option to apply to all interconnection cabling requested on the application. If Collocator selects this option, the Collocator must also select the option to provide, install and terminate its power cable leads described in Section 17.2. If Collocator selects this option, <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> will install and stencil termination blocks or panels at <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> will install and stencil termination blocks or panels at <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Main Distribution Frame (MDF) or its equivalent for the handoff of the Actual Point of Termination (APOT) Connection(s) to the Collocator's <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Vendor. Intervals and provisioning for this offering are found in Section 17.3.1 through 17.3.5. The Collocator's <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> Approved Vendor must obtain an approved Method Procedure (MOP) from <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> and follow <a href="AT&T-13STATE

#### 17.2 DC Power Arrangement Provisioning

- 17.2.1 The Collocator has the option to provide, install and terminate its power cable leads between the Collocator's Dedicated Space and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Battery Distribution Fuse Bay (BDFB) by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Approved Power Installation Vendor. When <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> designated power termination point is at the Power Plant Primary Distribution, the Collocator's <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Approved Power Installation Vendor will provide and install the power cable leads, but not terminate.
- 17.2.2 The Collocator must contact <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> project manager five (5) business days prior to scheduling a request for the termination of the Collocator's power cable leads to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Power Plant Primary Distribution, which will be performed by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. This option is only available if the Collocator does all three (3) activities associated with the power cable lead unless described otherwise within this Section.
- 17.2.3 The Collocator may not elect to do some but not all the activities unless otherwise permitted in this Section. If Collocator selects this option, the Collocator must also select the option to provide, install and terminate its interconnection cabling described in Section 17.1. Intervals and provisioning for this offering are found in Section 17.3.1 through 17.3.5. The Collocator's <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Approved Power Installation Vendor must obtain an approved Method of Procedures (MOP) from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and follow <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Technical Publication TP 76300MP for installation of equipment and cable facilities.

#### 17.3 Intervals and Provisioning

- 17.3.1 Implementation Intervals when CLEC hires <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Approved Vendor Installs Interconnection and Power Cabling.
  - 17.3.1.1 AT&T-13STATE will provide Virtual Collocation arrangements in Eligible Structures on a "first-come, first-served" basis. The determination whether there is sufficient space to accommodate Virtual Collocation at a particular Eligible Structure will be made initially by AT&T-13STATE. AT&T-13STATE will notify Collocator as to whether its request for space has been granted or denied due to a lack of space within ten (10) calendar days from receipt of a Collocator's accurate and complete Virtual Collocation Application. If AT&T-13STATE determines that Collocator's Virtual Collocation Application is unacceptable, AT&T-13STATE shall advise Collocator of any deficiencies within this ten (10) calendar day period. AT&T-13STATE shall provide Collocator with sufficient detail so that Collocator has a reasonable opportunity to cure each deficiency. To retain its place in the queue to obtain the Virtual Collocation arrangement, Collocator must cure any deficiencies in its Application and resubmit such Application within ten (10) calendar days after being advised of the deficiencies. Any changes to the amount or type of floor space, interconnection terminations, and power requested from the originally submitted Virtual Collocation Application will not be considered a deficiency, but rather as a new Virtual Collocation Application with a new ten (10) calendar day space notification and a new delivery interval. The delivery intervals set forth in this Section 17.3 is for new and augment Virtual Collocation Applications apply only when the Collocator installs interconnection and power cabling.
  - 17.3.1.2 The delivery interval relates to the period in which AT&T-13STATE shall construct and turnover to the Collocator's AT&T-13STATE Approved Vendor the requested Virtual Collocation Space. The delivery interval begins on the date AT&T-13STATE receives a complete and accurate Virtual Collocation Application from the Collocator. The Collocator must provide AT&T-13STATE, within seven (7) calendar days from the date of notification granting the application request, a confirmatory response in writing to continue construction along with the fifty percent (50%) payment of non-recurring charges (unless payment was received with application) or the delivery interval provided in table below will not commence until such time as AT&T-13STATE has received such response and payment. If the Collocator has not provided AT&T-13STATE such response and payment by the twelfth (12th) calendar day after the date AT&T-13STATE notified Collocator its request has been granted, the application will be canceled. Dedicated space is not reserved until AT&T-13STATE's receipt of the confirmatory response in writing from the Collocator with applicable fees. The delivery interval for Virtual Collocation is determined by AT&T-13STATE taking into consideration the various factors set forth in Table (1) below including, without limitation, the number of all Virtual Collocation Applications submitted by Collocator and the need for additional preparation of the space such as overhead racking, additional power or HVAC. The delivery interval assigned will be provided to the Collocator by AT&T-13STATE with the ten (10) calendar day space notification. Each complete and accurate Virtual Collocation Application received by AT&T-13STATE from the Collocator will be processed in the order received unless the Collocator provides a priority list, whichever is applicable.

#### Table 1

Number of All Applications submitted by One Collocator per state or metering region	Overhead Iron/Racking Exists for Virtual Collocation Space Use	Overhead Iron/Racking Does Not Exist for Virtual Collocation Space Use	Additional Power or HVAC is Required for Virtual Collocation Space Use
1 – 10	60 calendar days	80 calendar days	180 calendar days
11 - 20	65 calendar days	85 calendar days	185 calendar days

- 17.3.1.3 Should the Collocator submit twenty-one (21) or more applications within ten (10) business days, the above delivery intervals will be increased by five (5) days for every five (5) additional applications or fraction thereof. Any material revision to an application will be treated as a new application and the delivery intervals set forth in Table (1) above will be re-started. All Virtual Collocation Applications received by AT&T-13STATE from a Collocator within a ten (10) business day period shall be treated as submitted at the same time for purposes of administering the above staggering intervals. The Virtual Collocation delivery interval ends when roughed in and the assigned space has been distinctly marked by AT&T-13STATE.
- 17.3.1.4 For example, but not by way of limitation, if a Collocator submits twelve (12) complete and accurate Virtual Collocation Applications in a state, the delivery intervals assigned by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will depend on which variables apply within each Eligible Structure Virtual Collocation is requested:
- 17.3.1.5 If Applications (1-4) are for Virtual Collocation Space where overhead racking exists, the delivery intervals assigned will be sixty (60) days. If Applications (5-11) are for Virtual Collocation Space where overhead racking does not exist, the delivery intervals assigned to Applications (5-10) will be eighty (80) calendar days and Application (11) will be assigned eighty five (85) calendar days. The Virtual Collocation Application (12) was requested in an Eligible Structure that needs additional HVAC added and would be assigned one hundred and eight five (185) calendar days.

#### 17.3.2 Payment

17.3.2.1 The second fifty percent (50%) payment must be received by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> prior to the space being turned over to the Collocator's <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Approved Vendor. At space turnover, the Actual Point of Termination (APOT) Connection(s) will be provided to the Collocator's <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Approved Vendor by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>.

#### 17.3.3 Cable Augments

- 17.3.3.1 For the following interconnection cabling Augments, the Collocator must submit a complete and accurate Virtual Collocation Application:
  - 17.3.3.1.1 168 DS1 connections and/or
  - 17.3.3.1.2 48 DS3 connections and/or
  - 17.3.3.1.3 400 Copper (shielded or nonshielded) cable pair connections and/or
  - 17.3.3.1.4 12 fiber pair connections
- 17.3.3.2 This application must include an up-front payment of the Application Fee and fifty percent (50%) of all applicable non-recurring charges.
- 17.3.3.3 The cabling Augment interval is determined by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> taking into consideration the various factors set forth in Table (2) below including, without limitation, the number of all Virtual Collocation Applications for the above Augments submitted by Collocator, the type of infrastructure available for collocation, and the need

for additional preparation of the infrastructure such as overhead racking and additional power. The cabling Augment interval assigned will be provided to the Collocator by <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> with the ten (10) calendar day Augment notification. Each complete and accurate Virtual Collocation Application received by <a href="AT&T-13STATE">AT&T-13STATE</a> from the Collocator will be processed in the order received unless the Collocator provides a priority list, whichever is applicable.

Number of All Applications submitted by One Collocator per state or metering region	Necessary Elements such as Iron/Racking and Power exist for Virtual Collocation Use	Necessary Elements such as Iron/Racking and Power does not exist for Virtual Collocation Use
1 – 10	30 calendar days	60 calendar days
11 - 20	35 calendar days	65 calendar days

- 17.3.3.4 Should the Collocator submit twenty-one (21) or more Virtual Collocation Applications for cabling Augments within ten (10) business days, the above cabling Augment intervals will be increased by five (5) days for every five (5) additional application or fraction thereof. Any material revision to a Virtual Collocation Application for cabling Augments will be treated as a new application and the cabling Augment delivery intervals set forth in Table (2) above. All cabling Augment applications received by AT&T-13STATE from a Collocator within a ten (10) business day period shall be treated as submitted at the same time for purposes of administering the above staggering intervals.
- 17.3.3.5 For example, but not by way of limitation, if a Collocator submits twelve (12) Virtual Collocation Applications for cabling Augments in a state, the delivery intervals assigned will depend on which variables apply within each Eligible Structure requested:
- 17.3.3.6 If Applications (1-4) are for Virtual Collocation cabling Augments where necessary elements such as overhead racking and power exists, the delivery interval assigned will be thirty (30) calendar days. If Applications (5-12) are for Physical Collocation where necessary elements such as overhead racking and power does not exists, the delivery interval assigned to Applications (5-10) will be sixty (60) calendar days and for Applications (11-12) sixty five (65) calendar days.

#### 17.3.4 All Other Augments

17.3.4.1 For all Augments other than provided above, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will work cooperatively with Collocator to negotiate a mutually agreeable delivery intervals.

#### 17.3.5 Walk-Through Visit

17.3.5.1 Within twenty (20) calendar days or mutually agreed upon time, from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s receipt of the confirmatory response in writing to continue construction on the Virtual Collocation job requested along with the 50% payment of non-recurring charges (unless payment was received with application), Network Support and/or appropriate departments will schedule a walk through visit with the CLEC and/or vendor to provide floor plans of space and the preliminary route design for the interconnection and power cabling.

# 17.4 Rates Elements for AT&T-13STATE Central Offices

# 17.4.1 DC Power Arrangement Provisioning

17.4.1.1 When the Collocator selects the option to install the power cable by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Approved Power Installation vendor, only the rack occupancy and on-going maintenance of the rack charge will apply. This is expressed as a monthly rate as specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

# 17.4.2 DS0 Voice Grade Cable Arrangement

- 17.4.2.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by a <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> approved vendor, the DS0 Voice Grade Terminal blocks at the MDF, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 17.4.3 DS-1 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to Digital Cross Connect System (DCS)
  - 17.4.3.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> approved vendor, the DS-1 Port, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 17.4.4 DS-1 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to Digital System Cross-Connect Frame
  - 17.4.4.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> approved vendor, the Digital System Cross-Connect Frame at the MDF, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 17.4.5 DS-3 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to Digital Cross Connect System (DCS)
  - 17.4.5.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> approved vendor, the DS-3 Port, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 17.4.6 DS-3 Interconnection Cable Arrangement to Digital System Cross-Connect Frame
  - 17.4.6.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> approved vendor, the Digital System Cross-Connect Frame at the MDF, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 17.4.7 Fiber Interconnection Cable Arrangement
  - 17.4.7.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by a <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> approved vendor, the Fiber terminating panel at the FDF-1 Port, rack occupancy, and on-going maintenance charges will apply. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
- 17.4.8 Collocation to Collocation Connection
  - 17.4.8.1 This rate element include virtual to virtual and virtual to physical connection options.
    - 17.4.8.1.1 Fiber Cable (12 Fiber Pair)
      - 17.4.8.1.1.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by a <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> approved vendor, the charge for on-going maintenance of the rack will apply. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.
    - 17.4.8.2.1 Copper Cable
      - 17.4.8.2.1.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by a <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> approved vendor, the charge for on-going maintenance of the rack will apply. This

is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 17.4.8.3.1 Coax Cable

17.4.8.3.1.1 When the Collocator selects the option to provide and install the interconnection cabling by a <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> approved vendor, the charge for on-going maintenance will apply. This is expressed as a combination of a non-recurring charge and a monthly rate as specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 17.4.8.4.1 Cable Racking and Hole

17.4.8.4.1.1 This sub-element provides for cable rack space and hole for copper, coax and optical cabling between two collocation arrangements and the required terminations at each Virtual Collocation arrangement(s) at an Eligible Structure. This sub-element is expressed as a monthly rate specified on the Collocation Rate Summary.

#### 17.4.8.5.1 Route Design

17.4.8.5.1.1 This sub-element provides the route design for collocation-to-collocation connections. This sub-element is expressed as a non-recurring charge and this charge is specific on the Collocation Rate Summary.

-	Α	В	С	D Current	E
1	Product Type	Rate Element Description	usoc	Monthly Recurring Rate	Current Non- Recurring Rate (Initial)
2	CLEC-PROVISIONED FACILITIES & EQUIPMENT: CAGED REAL ESTATE				1
4	1100 100 100 110 110	Per Sq. Ft. of space used by CLEC	COTIAN		40.00
-	Safety & Security	Per Sq. Ft. of space used by CLEC	S8FWB S8F4N		\$9.28 \$19.56
6		Per Sq. Ft. of space used by CLEC	S8F4L	\$5.97	\$19.00
7			001.46	40.01	
8		Per Sq. Ft. of space used by CLEC	S8F4A	\$0.44	\$59.86
9	1		The second secon		
	Planning - Central Office	Per Sc. Ft. of space used by CLEC	SEGCA	\$0.09	\$7.55
	Planning	Per Request	NRFCD		\$5,244.43
1	Planning - Subsequent Inter, Cabling Planning - Subsequent Power Cabling	Per Request	NRFCE		\$2,267.04
	Planning - Subs. Inter. Power Cabing	Per Request Per Request	NRFCF		\$2,306.10
	Planning - Non-Standard	Per Request	NRFCG NRFCH	-	\$2,884.60
	POWER PROVISIONING	r a netdex	NRFCH		\$1,436.00
13	Power Panel:				
18	50 Amp	Per Power Panel (CLEC Provided)	NONE		
	200 Amp	Per Power Panel (CLEC Provided)	NONE		
-	Power Cable and Infrastructure:		Light Street		
	Power Cable Rack	Per Four Power Cables or Quad	NONE		
	2-10 Amp Feeds	Per 2-10 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	C1F31	\$0.25	\$48.23
	2-20 Amp Feeds	Per 2-20 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	S8GF1	\$0.25	\$48.23
	2-30 Amp Feeds	Per 2-30 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	C1F32	\$0.25	\$48.23
	2-40 Amp Feeds	Per 2-40 Arrip Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	C1F33	\$0.25	\$48.23
	2-50 Amp Feeds	Per 2-50 Amp Power Feecs (CLEC Provided)	S8GF2	\$0.25	\$48.23
	2-100 Amp Feeds Equipment Grounding:	Per 2-100 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	S8GF3	\$0.25	\$48.23
	Ground Cable Placement	Dar Co Ci of construction & Ci Ci Ci			
	DC POWER AMPERAGE CHARGE	Per Sc. Ft. of space used by CLEC	SSFCR	\$0.03	50.92
	Per Amp	Per Amp	CADWA	50.00	
32		Per Arip	C1FWA	\$9.80	
	Central Office:				
	Fiber Cable	Per Fiber Cable Sheath (CLEC Vendor Pulls Cable)	S8FQ9	\$4.85	\$809.13
38	Entrance Conduit	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	S8FW5	\$8.76	4000.10
36	MISCELLANEOUS & OPTIONAL COST:		50.115	20.10	
37	MISCELLANEOUS COSTS				
38	Timing Lead (1 pair per circut)	Per Linear Foot, Per pair	S8F45	\$0.08	\$14.81
	Bits Timing	Per two circuits	SSFQT	\$3.58	\$698.82
40		Per Premise	NRFCQ		\$168.04
41		Per Five Caros	NRFCM		\$123.35
42		Per Five Caros	NRFCN		\$203.35
43			AUSTRE COS		
44		Per Sq. Ft. (CLEC provides cage)	NRL60		\$5.29
	INTERCONNECTION COSTS:				
	ILEC TO CLEC CONNECTION  Voice Grade Arrangement	101.0			
	Voice Grade Arrangement	100 Copper Pairs (CLEC provices cable)	S8F48	\$3.86	\$156.02
	OS1 Arrangement - DCS	100 Shielded Pairs (CLEC provides cable) 28 DS1 (CLEC provides cable)	S8FWU	\$3.86	\$156.02
50		28 DS1 (CLEC provides cable)	S8FQM S8F46	\$295.42	\$3,105.79
	DS3 Arrangement - DCS	1 DS3 (CLEC provides cable)	S8F47	\$6.07 \$115.30	\$486.89 \$1,809.40
	DS3 Arrangement - DSX	1 DS3 (CLEC provides cable)	SSFQN	\$115.30	\$116.67
	Fiber Arrangement	12 Fiber Pairs (CLEC provides cable)	SSFOR	\$3.76	\$495.49
	CLEC TO CLEC CONNECTION	The state of the s	our way	20.10	\$400A2
	Cable Racking and Hole for Optical	Per Cable	S&GFE	\$0.82	
56	Cable Racking and Hole for DS1	Per Cable	SSGFF	\$0.57	
	Cable Racking and Hole for DS3	Per Cable	S8GFG	\$0.50	
_	Route Design		NRFCX		\$424.88
	Connection for DS1	Per 28 Circuits (CLEC provides cable)	SSGFH	\$0.18	
	Connection for DS3	Per Circuit (CLEC provides cable)	S8GFJ	\$0.12	
	Connection for Optical	Per Cable (CLEC provides cable)	S8GFK	\$0.31	
	TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVITIES			1	
	PRE-VISITS	2 40			
	Colloc. Ser. Mgr 2nd Level Comm. Tech - Craft	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCR		\$23.23
	CO Manager - 1st Level	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCS		\$19.60
	Floor Space Planning - 1st Level	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCT		\$19.72
	CONSTRUCTION VISITS	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCU		\$19.24
	Project Manager - 1st Level	Per 1/4 Hour	MDECH		640.04
	Colloc, Ser, Mgr 2nd Level	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCV NRFCZ		519.24 523.23
71		17.100	INFUZ		523.23
72	AT&T-PROVISIONED FACILITIES & EQUIPMENT: CAGED				
	REAL ESTATE				
	Site Conditioning	Per Sq. Ft. of space used by CLEC	SSGCE		\$9.28
75	Safety & Security	Per Sq. Ft. of space used by CLEC	SSGCF		\$19.56
	Floor Space Usage	Per Sq. Ft. of space used by CLEC	SSGCD	\$5.97	¥10.00
77	COMMON SYSTEMS Common Systems - Cape				

-	A	8	C	D	E
1	Product Type		200,000	Current Monthly Recurring	Current Non- Recurring Rate
-	PLANNING	Rate Element Description	usoc	Rate	(Initial)
	Planning - Central Office	Per Sq. Ft. of space used by CLEC	SSGCA	60.00	
	Planning	Per Request	NRFCD	\$0.09	\$7.5 \$5,244.4
82	Planning - Subsequent Inter, Cabling	Per Request	NRFCE		\$2,267.0
	Planning - Subsequent Power Cabling	Per Request	NRFCF		\$2,306.10
	Planning - Subs. Inter/Power Cabling	Per Request	NRFCG		52.884.60
85		Per Request	NRFCH		51,436.00
86					
88		0.0.0			
	200 Amp	Par Power Panel	SSGCS	\$15.77	
90		Per Power Panel	S8GC9	\$18.75	\$3,659.48
91	The state of the s	Per 2-10 Amp Power Feeds			
92		Per 2-20 Amp Power Feeds	C1F3A	\$5.83	\$1,378.83
93		Per 2-30 Amp Power Feeds	S8GCU C1F3B	\$7.74	\$1,570.84
94	2.40 Amp Feeds	Per 2-40 Amp Power Feeds	C1F3C	\$8.35	\$1,700.70
95	2-50 Amp Feeds	Per 2-50 Arro Power Feecs	S8GCV	\$8.96 \$9.57	\$1,830.56 \$1,954.85
96	2-100 Amp Feeds	Per 2-100 Amp Power Feeds	SEGCW	\$11.39	\$2,344.44
	Equipment Grounding:		300011	411,00	26,044,44
	Ground Cable Placement	Per Sc. Ft. of space used by CLEC	SSGDA	\$0.03	\$0.92
99				55.05	50.52
	Per Amp	Per Amp	C1FWA	\$9.60	
	FIBER CABLE PLACEMENT				
102					
	Fiber Cable	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	SSGDE	\$4.85	\$1,619.88
	Entrance Conduit to Vault	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	SSGDD	\$8.76	
100	The second of the second				
	MISCELLANEOUS COSTS	a construction of the cons			
	Timing Lead (1 pair per circuit) Bits Timing	Per Linear Foot, Per pair	S8GEK	\$0.08	\$14.81
	Space Availability Report	Per two circuits	SBGEJ	\$3.58	\$698.82
102	Security Access / ID Cards	Per Premise	NRFCQ		\$168.04
	Security Access / ID Cards/Expedite	Per Five Cards	NRFCM		\$123.35
	CAGE COMMON COSTS	Per Five Cards	NRFCN		\$203.35
	Cage Preparation	On the state of th			
	INTERCONNECTION COSTS:	Per Sq. Ft. of space used by CLEC	SSGCH	\$0.27	519.70
	ILEC TO CLEC CONNECTION				
	Voice Grade Arrangement	100 Copper Pairs		41.55	
	Voice Grade Arrangement	100 Shielded Pairs	S8GD4	\$4.92	\$1,027.16
	DS1 Arrangement - DCS	28 DS1	S8GD5 S8GDK	\$4.92	\$1,027.16
	DS1 Arrangement - DSX	28 DS1	SSGDP	\$297.44 \$9.79	\$3,613.06 \$1,346.48
	DS3 Arrangement - DCS	1 DS3	SSGDV	\$115.58	\$2,181.58
	DS3 Arrangement - DSX	1 DS3	SSGDZ	\$7.14	\$603.89
122	Fiber Arrangement	12 Fiber Pairs (24 Fiber strands)	SSGED	\$6.55	\$1,779.78
123	CLEC TO CLEC CONNECTION		35020	30.00	\$1,779.70
24	Cable Racking and Hole for Optical	Per Cable	SEGFE	\$0.82	
25	Cable Racking and Hole for DS1	Per Cable	SSGFF	\$0.57	
	Cable Racking and Hole for DS3	Per Cable	S8GFG	\$0.50	
	Route Design		NRFCX		\$424.88
28	THE PARTY OF THE P	Per 28 Circuits	SSGFC	\$1.41	\$982.35
	Connection for DS3	Per Circuit	SSGFD	\$1.30	\$433.86
_	Connection for Optical (Fiber)	Per Cable	SSGFB	\$1.38	\$1,404.07
	TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVITIES		3.000.000		
	PRE-VISITS	049	-		
	Colloc. Ser. Mgr 2nd Level Comm. Tech - Craft	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCR		\$23.23
	CO Manager - 1st Level	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCS		\$19.60
35	Floor Space Planning - 1st Level	Per 1/4 Hour Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCT		\$19.72
	CONSTRUCTION VISITS	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCU		\$19.24
	Project Manager - 1st Level	Per 1/4 Hour	A PROPERTY A		
	Colloc, Ser, Mgr 2nd Level	Per 1/4 Hour Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCV		519.24
40		Fit 1/4 HDU	NRFCZ		\$23.23
41	CLEC-PROVISIONED FACILITIES & EQUIPMENT: CAGELESS				
	REAL ESTATE				
	Site Conditioning	Per Frame (Standard Bay+10 sq ft)	S8FWC		\$92.81
	Safety & Security	Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft)	S8FWG	2 50000	\$195.57
	Floor Space Usage	Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sc ft)	S8F9C	\$64.21	
	COMMON SYSTEMS				
	Common Systems - Cageless	Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft)	S8FWE	\$9.35	\$760.45
	PLANNING	0.00			
	Planning - Central Office	Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq 1)	58GCB	\$1.13	\$75.54
50	Planning Planning - Subsequent Inter, Cabling	Per Request	NRFCJ		\$4,601.93
		Per Request	NRFCE		\$2,267.04
	Planning - Subsequent Power Cabling	Per Request	NRFCF		\$2,306.10
	Planning - Subs. Inter./Power Cabling	Per Request	NRFCG		\$2,884.60
241	Planning - Non-Standard	Per Request	NRFCH		\$1,436.00

	A	В	C	D	€
1	Don't set Torri			Current Monthly Recurring	Current Non- Recurring Rat
	Product Type POWER PROVISIONING	Rate Element Description	usoc	Rate	(lnitial)
	Power Panel:				
152	50 Amp	Per Power Panel (CLEC Proviced)	NONE		
	200 Arrp	Per Power Panel (CLEC Provided)	NONE		-
159	Power Cable and Infrastructure:		HONE		
	Power Cable Rack	Per Four Power Cables or Quad	NONE		
	2-10 Amp Feeds	Per 2-10 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	C1F34	\$0.25	\$48
	2-20 Amp Feeds	Per 2-20 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	58GF1	\$0.25	
	2-30 Amp Feeds	Per 2-30 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	C1F35	\$0.25	
	2-40 Amp Feeds	Per 2-40 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	C1F36	\$0.25	
	2-50 Amp Feeds	Per 2-50 Arrip Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	S8GF2	\$0.25	
	2-100 Amp Feeds	Per 2-100 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	S8GF3	\$0.25	
	Equipment Grounding:				
	Ground Cable Placement	Per Frame	\$8GDB	50.33	\$15.3
	DC POWER AMPERAGE CHARGE				
	Per Amp	Per Amp	C1FWA	\$9.80	
	CEV, HuT & Cabinets	Per 2 inch mounting space	SEGCT	\$1.27	
	FIBER CABLE PLACEMENT Central Office:				
	Fiber Cable Entrance Conduit	Per Fiber Cable Sheath (CLEC Vendor Pulls Cable)	S8FQ9	\$4.85	\$809.1
	CEV, HUT & Cabinets:	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	S8FW5	\$8.76	
	Eber Cable Placement	a creation and a			- 28710-2
	Entrance Conduit	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	SSGDH		\$53.5
	MISCELLANEOUS & OPTIONAL COST:	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	SSGDJ	\$2.61	
	MISCELLANEOUS & OPTIONAL COST:				
	Timing Lead (1 pair per dircuit)	Destinant Ford St.			
	Bits Timing	Per Linear Foot, Per pair	S8F45	\$0.08	\$14.8
	Space Availability Report	Per two circuits	S8FQT	\$3.58	\$898.8
	Security Access / ID Cards	Per Premise	NRFCQ		\$168.0
14	Security Access / ID Cards Security Access / ID Cards Expedite	Per Five Cards	NRFCM		\$123.3
	CAGELESS / POT BAY OPTIONS	Per Five Caros	NRFCN		5203.3
	Standard Equipment Bay	F. 10 FOR 1			
	Non-Standard Cabinet Bay	Each (CLEC Provided)	NONE		
	VF/DS0 Termination Panel	Each (CLEC Provided)	NONE		
	VF/DS0 Termination Module	Each (CLEC Provided)	NONE		
	DOP-1 Panel	Each (CLEC Provides)	NONE		
	DDP-1 Jack Access Card	Each (CLEC Provides)	NONE		
	DS3/STS-1 Interconnect Panel	Each (CLEC Provided) Each (CLEC Provided)	NONE		
	DS3 Interconnect Module		NONE	-	
	Fiber Optic Splitter Panel	Each (CLEC Provided) Each (CLEC Provided)	NONE		
	Fiber Termination Dual Module	Each (CLEC Provided)	NONE		
	CEV, HUT, CABINET	Caor (OCCO Provided)	NONE		
	24 Foot CEV	2 Inch Mounting Space	FICES	44.04	
	16 Foot CEV	2 Inch Mourting Space	S8GE3	\$1.64	
	Maxi-Hut	2 Inch Mounting Space	S8GE4	\$1.77 \$0.77	
	Mini-Hut	2 Inch Mounting Space	S8GE1		
	Large Cabinet	2 Inch Mounting Space	S8GE2 S8GEX	\$1.33	
	Medium Cabinet	2 Inch Mounting Space	SSGEY	\$1.63	
	Small Catinet	2 Inch Mounting Space		\$2.19	
	INTERCONNECTION COSTS:	2 E.d. Modifying Space	S8GEZ	\$3.29	
	ILEC TO CLEC CONNECTION				
	Voice Grace Arrangement	100 Copper Pairs (CLEC provides cable)	S8F3E	\$3.86	\$156.0
	Voice Grade Arrangement	100 Shielded Pairs (CLEC provides cable)	SSFWV	\$3.86	
	DS1 Arrangement - DCS	28 DS1 (CLEC provides cable)	S8F2J	\$295.42	\$156.0 \$3,105.7
	DS1 Arrangement - DSX	28 DS1 (CLEC provices cable)	S8F2P	\$6.07	\$486.8
	DS3 Arrangement - DCS	1 DS3 (CLEC provides cable)	S8F21	\$115.30	\$1,809.4
-	DS3 Arrangement - DSX	1 DS3 (CLEC provides cable)	\$8F25	\$5.69	\$1,809.4
	Fiter Arrangement	12 Fiber Pairs (CLEC provides cable)	S8F49	\$3.76	\$495.4
4	CLEC TO CLEC CONNECTION	- Committee Comm	30743	33.70	\$493.4
5	Cable Racking and Hole for Optical	Per Cable	S8GFE	\$0.82	
	Cable Racking and Hole for DS1	Per Cable	SSGFF	\$0.57	
	Cable Racking and Hole for DS3	Per Cable	SEGFG	\$0.50	
	Route Design		NRFCX	90.00	\$424.8
J	Connection for DS1	Per 28 Circuits (CLEC provides cable)	SSGFL	\$0.18	\$0.0
	Connection for DS3	Per Circuit (CLEC provides cable)	SSGFM	\$0.12	\$0.0
ıΊ	Connection for Optical	Per Cable (CLEC provides cable)	SSGFN	\$0.31	\$0.00
ч	PROJECT MANAGEMENT		99911	40.31	40.0
2	CEV, HUT & CABINET				
3		Per CLEC Application	NRFCK		\$631.1
3	Project Coordination	The state of the s	411		6001.11
3	Project Coordination TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVITIES				
2 3 4 5	TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVITIES PRE-VISITS				
	TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVITIES PRE-VISITS Colloc, Ser, Mgr 2nd Level	Per 1/4 Hour	NRECR		\$23.2
	TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVITIES PRE-VISITS Colloc, Ser, Mgr 2nd Level Comm. Tech - Craft	Per 1/4 Hour Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCR NRFCS		
2 3 4 5 6 7	TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVITIES PRE-VISITS Colloc, Ser, Mgr 2nd Level Comm. Tech - Craft CO Manager - 1st Level		NRFCS		\$23.23 \$19.60 \$19.72
2 3 4 5 5 7	TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVITIES PRE-VISITS Colloc, Ser. Mgr 2nd Level Comm. Tech - Craft CO Manager - 1st Level Hoor Space Planning - 1st Level	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCS NRFCT		\$19.60 \$19.72
2 3 4 5 6 7	TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVITIES PRE-VISITS Colloc, Ser, Mgr 2nd Level Comm. Tech - Craft CO Manager - 1st Level	Per 1/4 Hour Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCS		\$19.60
2 3 4 5 5 7 8 9 9	TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVITIES PRE-VISITS Colloc, Ser. Mgr 2nd Level Comm. Tech - Craft CO Manager - 1st Level Hoor Space Planning - 1st Level	Per 1/4 Hour Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCS NRFCT		\$19.60 \$19.72

	A	В	С	D	E
				Current Monthly Recurring	Current Non- Recurring Rate
234	Product Type	Rate Element Description	usoc	Rate	(Initial)
2.50	AT&T-PROVISIONED FACILITIES & EQUIPMENT:				
	CAGELESS				
	REAL ESTATE				
	Site Conditioning	Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq f:)	SSGCL		\$92.8
	Safety & Security Floor Space Usage	Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft)	SSGCN		\$195.5
	COMMON SYSTEMS	Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft)	SBGCK	\$64.21	
	Common Systems - Cageless	Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft)	SSGCM	\$9.35	\$760.4
	PLANNING	100011)	Jodem	39.33	\$750.4
	Planning - Central Office	Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft)	SSGCB	\$1.13	\$75.5
	Planning Planning - Subsequent Inter, Cabling	Per Request	NRFCJ		\$4,601.9
246	Planning - Subsequent Power Cabling	Per Request Per Request	NRFCE		\$2,267.0
247	Planning - Subs. Inter/Power Cabling	Per Request	NRFCF NRFCG	_	\$2,306.1 \$2,884.6
	Planning - Non-Standard	Per Request	NRFCH	-	\$1,436.0
	POWER PROVISIONING				21,1000
	Power Panel: 50 Amp	0.0.0			
	200 Amp	Per Power Panel Per Power Panel	S8GC8	\$15.77	
253	Power Cable and Infrastructure:	T G T CAGI P AS CO	58GC9	\$18.75	\$3,659.41
254	2-10 Amp Feeds	Per 2-10 Amp Power Feeds	C1F3D	\$5.83	\$2,100.33
255	2-20 Amp Feeds	Per 2-20 Amp Power Feeds	S8GCX	\$7.74	\$2,262.52
	2-30 Amp Feeds	Per 2-30 Amp Power Feeds	C1F3E	\$8.35	\$2,424.71
	2-40 Amp Feeds 2-50 Amp Feeds	Per 2-40 Amp Power Feeds Per 2-50 Amp Power Feeds	C1F3F	\$8.96	\$2,586.9
259	2-100 Amp Feeds	Per 2-100 Amp Power Feeds Per 2-100 Amp Power Feeds	S8GCY S8GCZ	\$9.57	52,749.10
260	Equipment Grounding:	Tar E-100 Parity F Divisi 1 BBUS	38002	\$11,39	\$3,236.32
261	Ground Cable Placement	Per Frame	SSGDB	\$0.33	\$15.32
	DC POWER AMPERAGE CHARGE				
	Per Amp CEV, HUT & Cabinets	Per Amp	C1FWA	\$9.80	
	FIBER CABLE PLACEMENT	Per 2 inch mounting space	SEGCT	\$1.27	
	Central Office:				
67	Fiber Cable	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	SAGDE	\$4.85	\$1,619.88
	Entrance Conduit	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	S8GDD	\$8.76	91,013.00
	CEV, HUT & Cabinets:				
	Fiber Cable Placement Entrance Conduit	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	SBGDH		\$53.58
	MISCELLANEOUS & OPTIONAL COST:	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	S8GDJ	\$2.61	
	MISCELLANEOUS COSTS				
	Timing Lead (1 pair per dircuit)	Per Linear Foot, Per pair	SSGEK	\$0.08	\$14 B1
	Bits Timing	Per two circuits	S8GEJ	\$3.58	\$698.82
	Space Availability Report Security Access / ID Cards	Per Premise	NRFCQ		\$168,04
	Security Access / ID Cards/Expedite	Per Five Cards Per Five Cards	NRFCM	_	\$123,35
	CAGELESS / POT BAY OPTIONS	ru rive Cares	NRFCN		\$203,35
	Standard Equipment Bay	Each	NRFCO	\$8.89	\$721.28
81	Non-Stancard Cabinet Bay	Each	NRFCP	\$17.78	\$3,470.81
	VF/DS0 Termination Panel/Module	Each	S8GE5	\$3.10	5605.64
84	DDP-1 Panel/Jack Access Card DS3/STS-1 Interconnect Panel	Each	S8GE6	\$8.08	\$1,576.65
	DS3 Interconnect Module	Each Each	S8GE7 S8GE8	\$2.38	\$465.47
	Fiber Optic Splitter Panel	Each	S8GE9	\$0.45 \$1.52	\$87.35 \$297.00
	Fiber Termination Dual Module	Each	SEGFA	\$1.37	\$267.88
	CEV, HUT, CABINET				
	24 Foot CEV 16 Foot CEV	2 inch Mounting Space	S8GE3	\$1.64	
	Maxi-Hut	2 Inch Mounting Space 2 Inch Mounting Space	S8GE4	\$1.77	
	Mini-Hut	2 Inch Mounting Space 2 Inch Mounting Space	\$8GE1 \$8GE2	\$0.77 \$1.33	
93	Large Cabinet	2 Inch Mounting Space	SSGEX	\$1.63	
_	Medium Cabinet	2 Inch Mounting Space	SSGEY	\$2.19	
	Small Cabinet	2 Inch Mourting Space	S8GEZ	\$3.29	
97	INTERCONNECTION COSTS: ILEC TO CLEC CONNECTION				
	Voice Grade Artangement	100 Copper Pairs	erene	6177	******
99	Voice Grade Artangement	100 Shielaed Pairs	S8GD6 S8GD7	\$4.92 \$4.92	\$1,027.16 \$1,027.16
	OS1 Arrangement - DCS	28 DS1	SSGDL	\$297.44	\$3,613.06
	DS1 Arrangement - DSX	28 DS1	SEGDQ	\$9.79	\$1,348.48
	DS3 Arrangement - DCS	1 DS3	S8GDW	\$115.58	\$2,181.58
	DS3 Arrangement - DSX Fiber Arrangement	1 DS3 12 Fiber Pairs (24 Fiber Strands)	S8GD1	\$7.14	\$603.89
35	CLEC TO CLEC CONNECTION	ra - AMI FARS (24 FIDER STARCS)	SSGEE	\$6.55	\$1,779.78
18	Cable Racking and Hole for Optical	Per Cabre	SSGFE	\$0.82	
)7	Cable Racking and Hole for DS1	Per Cable	SAGFF	\$0.57	
	Cable Racking and Hole for DS3	Per Cable	SSGFG	\$0.50	
	Route Design Connection for DS1	Dec 20 Charles	NRFCX		\$424.88
-	SOUTH CONTROL DO I	Per 28 Circuits	SSGFC	\$1.41	\$982.35

1 P	A roduct Type	B  Rate Element Description	usoc	Current Monthly Recurring Rate	Current Non- Recurring Rat
311 Connection for DS3		Per Circuit	SSGFD	\$1.30	
312 Connection for Optical (Fib	er)	Per Cable	SSGFB	\$1.38	
13 PROJECT MANAGEMENT			oudi D	97.00	41/40470
314 CEV, HUT & CABINET					
16 Project Coordination		Per CLEC Application	NRFCK	-	00011
16 TIME SENSITIVE ACTIVIT	IES	Per occo Applicator	NRFCR	-	\$631.1
17 PRE-VISITS	ica				
		0			
318 Colloc. Ser. Mgr 2nd Lew	el .	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCR		\$23.2
119 Cornyn, Tech - Craft		Per 1/4 ∺our	NRFCS		\$19.6
20 CO Manager - 1st Level		Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCT		\$19.7
21 Floor Space Planning - 1st	Level	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCU		\$19.2
22 CONSTRUCTION VISITS					10.00
123 Project Manager - 1st Leve		Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCV		\$19.2
24 Colloc. Ser. Mgr 2rd Lev	H	Per 1/4 Hour	NRFCZ		\$23.2
	ILITIES & EQUIPMENT: CAGED				
26 COMMON					
27 REAL ESTATE					
128 Site Conditioning		Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft)	S8FWC		\$92.8
29 Safety & Security		Per Frame (Standard Bay=10 sq ft)	S8FWG		\$195.5
30 Floor Space Usage		Per Linear Foot	SEGCO	524 B7	4.000
31 COMMON SYSTEMS		105000000000000000000000000000000000000		94.107	
32 Common Systems - Comm	ori	Per Linear Foot	SEGCP	\$3.62	\$294.3
33 PLANNING		Total State Control	5000	\$3.02	35.54
134 Planning - Central Office		Per Linear Foot	eroco	****	6000
35 Planning - Central Office		Per Linear Foot	SEGCC	\$0.44	\$29.2
36 Planning - Subsequent Inte	Cablina		NRFCJ		\$4,601.9
		Per Request	NRFCE		\$2,267.0
37 Planning - Subsequent Pow		Per Request	NRFCF		\$2,306.1
38 Planning - Subs. Inter/Pow	er Cabling	Per Request	NRFCG		\$2,884.6
139 Planning - Non-Standard		Per Request	NRFCH		\$1,436.0
40 POWER PROVISIONING					
341 Power Panel:					
342 50 Amp		Per Power Panel (CLEC provides)	NONE		
43 200 Amp		Per Power Panel (CLEC provides)	NONE	-	
44 Power Cable and Infrastru	ahirat	Per Power Parer (CCEC (Foxides)	NONE		-
45 Power Cable Rack	coure:				
		Per Four Power Cables or Quad	NONE		
346 2-10 Amp Feeds		Per 2-10 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	C1F31	\$0.25	\$48.2
47 2-20 Amp Feeds		Per 2-20 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	S8GF1	\$0.25	\$48.2
48 2-30 Amp Feeds		Per 2-30 Amp Power Feecs (CLEC Provided)	C1F32	\$0.25	\$48.2
49 2-40 Amp Feeds		Per 2-40 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	C1F33	\$0.25	\$48.2
50 2-50 Amp Feeds		Per 2-50 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	S8GF2	\$0.25	\$48.2
51 2-100 Amp Feeds		Per 2-100 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	S8GF3	\$0.25	\$48.2
52 Equipment Grounding:					7,22
53 Ground Cable Placement		Per Linear Foot	SSGDC	\$0.13	\$5.9
54 DC POWER AMPERAGE	HARGE	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		30.10	
55 Per Amp	and a second	Per Amp	C1FWA	\$9.60	
56 FIBER CABLE PLACEMEN	.7	ra Ailp	CIFIIA	33.00	
	11				
57 Central Office:					
58 Fiber Cable		Per Fiber Cable Sheath (CLEC Vendor Pulls Cable)	SEFQ9	\$4.85	\$809.1
59 Entrance Conduit		Per Fiber Cable Sheath	S8FW5	\$8.76	
60 MISCELLANEOUS & OPTI					
61 MISCELLANEOUS COSTS					
162 Timing Lead (1 pair per circ	uit)	Per Linear Foot, Per pair	S8F45	\$0.08	5148
63 Bits Timing		Per two circuits	SSFQT	\$3.58	\$698.8
54 Space Availability Report		Per Premise	NRFCQ	-	\$168.0
65 Security Access / ID Cards		Per Five Carcs	NRFCM		\$123.3
66 Security Access / ID Cards/	Expedite	Per Five Carcs	NRFCN		\$203.3
67 CAGE COMMON COSTS	-1	THE HE SHIELD	merch		146003.0
68 Cace Preparation		Der Linear Foot	60001	64.50	0453.0
and the second s	70.	Per Linear Foot	S8GCJ	\$1.00	\$157.0
69 INTERCONNECTION COS					
70 ILEC TO CLEC CONNECT	IUN			100	- 200
71 Voice Grade Arrangement		100 Copper Pairs (CLEC provides cable)	S8F3E	\$3.86	\$156.0
72 Voice Grade Arrangement		100 Shielded Pairs (CLEC provides cable)	S8FWV	\$3.86	\$156.0
73 DS1 Arrangement - DCS		28 DS1 (CLEC provides cable)	S8F2J	\$295.42	\$3,105.7
74 DS1 Arrangement - DSX		28 DS1 (CLEC provices cable)	S8F2P	\$6.07	\$486.8
75 DS3 Arrangement - DCS		1 DS3 (CLEC provides cable)	58F21	\$115.30	\$1,809.4
76 DS3 Arrangement - DSX		1 DS3 (CLEC provides cable)	\$8F25	\$5.69	\$116.6
77 Fiber Arrangement		12 Fiber Pairs (CLEC provices cable)	S8F49	\$3.76	\$495.4
78 AT&T-PROVISIONED FAC	ILITIES & EQUIPMENT: CAGED	in the form hands one)	90143	90,70	J400.4
79 COMMON					
80 REAL ESTATE			VANA		
81 Site Conditioning		Per Bay	SSGCL		\$92.8
82 Safety & Security		Per Frame	SBGCN		\$195.5
83 Floor Space Usage		Per Linear Foot	SEGCO	\$24.87	9100.0
			00000	924.07	
64 COMMON SYSTEMS					

	Α	В	C	D	E
				Current Monthly	Current Non-
1	Product Type	Rata Element Description	usoc	Recurring Rate	Recurring Rate (Initial)
	PLANNING Planning - Central Office	Per Linear Foot			
380	Planning	Per Request	SBGCC	\$0.44	\$29.2
	Planning - Subsequent Inter, Cabling	Per Request	NRFCJ		\$4,601.93
390	Planning - Subsequent Power Cabling	Per Request	NRFCE NRFCF	-	\$2,267.04
391	Planning - Subs. Inter Power Cabling	Per Request	NRFCG		\$2,306.10 \$2,884.60
397	Planning - Non-Standard	Per Request	NRFCH		\$1,436.00
393	POWER PROVISIONING				41,100.00
	Power Panel:				
	50 Amp	Per Power Panel	S8GC8	\$15.77	\$3,079.47
	200 Amp	Per Power Panel	S8GC9	\$18.75	\$3,659.46
	Power Cable and Infrastructure:	0.000			
	2-10 Amp Feeds	Per 2-10 Amp Power Feeds	C1F3A	\$5.83	\$1,378.83
	2-30 Amp Feeds	Per 2-20 Amp Power Feeds Per 2-30 Amp Power Feeds	S8GC1	\$7.74	\$1,570.84
	2.40 Amp Feeds	Per 2-40 Arro Power Feecs	C1F3B C1F3C	\$8.35 \$8.96	\$1,700.70
	2-50 Amp Feeds	Per 2-50 Amp Power Feeds	S8GC2	\$9.57	\$1,830.56 \$1,954.85
403	2-100 Amp Feecs	Per 2-100 Amp Power Feeds	58GC3	\$11.39	\$2,344.44
404	Equipment Grounding:		36363	311.03	\$2,044.44
405	Ground Cable Placement	Per Linear Foot	S8GDC	\$0.13	\$5.93
	DC POWER AMPERAGE CHARGE		22300	gra. 10	80.00
	Per Amp	Per Amp	C1FWA	\$9.80	
	FIBER CABLE PLACEMENT			7.100	
409	Wallet College				
_	Fiber Cable	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	Sagde	\$4.85	\$1,619.88
	Entrance Conduit	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	S8GDD	\$8.76	
	MISCELLANEOUS & OPTIONAL COST:				
	MISCELLANEOUS COSTS			10000	
414	Timing Lead (1 pair per dircuit) Bits Timing	Per Linear Foot, Per pair	SEGEK	\$0.08	\$14.81
	Space Availability Report	Per two circuits	SEGEJ	\$3.58	\$698.82
	Security Access / ID Cards	Per Premise Per Five Cards	NRFCQ		\$168.04
	Security Access / ID Cards/Expedite	Per Five Cards	NRFCM		\$123.35
	CAGE COMMON COSTS	Per Five Cards	NRFCN		\$203.35
	Cage Preparation	Per Linear Foot		54.50	****
	INTERCONNECTION COSTS:	Per Circuit Poor	SEGCJ	\$1.00	\$157.00
	ILEC TO CLEC CONNECTION			_	
	Voice Grace Arrangement	100 Copper Pairs	S8GD8	\$4.92	84 027 46
	Voice Grace Arrangement	100 Shielded Pairs	\$8GD9	\$4.92	\$1,027.16
	DS1 Arrangement - DCS	28 DS1	SAGDM	\$297.44	\$3,613.06
	DS1 Arrangement - DSX	28 DS1	SSGDR	\$9.79	\$1,346.48
		1 DS3	S8GDX	\$115.58	\$2,181.58
428	DS3 Arrangement - DSX	1 DS3	S8GD2	\$7.14	5603 89
429	Fiber Arrangement	12 Fiber Pairs (24 Fiber Strands)	SSGEF	\$6.55	\$1,779.78
430				90.00	priprocee.
	CLEC-PROVISIONED FACILITIES & EQUIPMENT: VIRTUAL				
	REAL ESTATE				
	Site Conditioning	Per Frame	S8FX5		\$92.81
	Safety & Security	Per Frame	S8FX6		\$195.57
435		Per Frame	S8F62	528.91	
	COMMON SYSTEMS				
	Common Systems - Standard	Per Frame	S8F64	\$10.75	
	Common Systems - Non-Standard	Per Cabine!	S8F65	\$19.36	
	PLANNING	Day 2			
	Planning Planning - Subsequent Inter, Cabling	Per Request	NRM99		\$5,555.76
	Planning - Subsequent Inter, Cabling Planning - Subsequent Power Cabling	Per Request	NRMA3		\$2,224,49
	Planning - Subs. Inter/Power Cabling	Per Request	NRMAA		\$2,303.84
	POWER PROVISIONING	Per Request	NRMAX		\$2,882.61
	Power Cable and Infrastructure:				
	Power Cable Rack	Per Four Power Cables or Quad	NONE	-	
	2-10 Amp Feecs	Per 2-10 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	C1F37	\$0.52	
	2-20 Amp Feecs	Per 2-20 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	S8GFO	\$0.52	
	2-30 Amp Feeds	Per 2-30 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Provided)	C1F38	\$0.52	
	2-40 Amp Feeds	Per 2-40 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Proviced)	C1F39	\$0.52	
51	2-50 Amp Feeds	Per 2-50 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC Proviced)	SEGFP	\$0.52	
52	Equipment Grounding:			40.00	
53	Ground Cable Placement	Per Frame	S8F69	\$0.36	
	DC POWER AMPERAGE CHARGE			10.00	
	Per Amp	Per Amp	C1FWA	\$9.80	
	CEV, HUT & Cabinets	Per 2 inch mounting space	S8FXP	\$1.27	
	FIBER CABLE PLACEMENT			Total Control of the	
	Central Office:				
	Fiber Cable	Per Fiber Cable Sheat	SSF8F	\$11.01	\$1,971.42
	Entrance Conduit	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	S8F8G	\$8,17	
	CEV, HUT & Cabinets:				
	Fiber Cable Placement	Per Fiber Cable Sheats	S8FXQ		\$53.58
03	Entrance Conduit	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	S8FXR	\$2.61	

-	A	В	C	D	E
				Monthly Recurring	Current Non- Recurring Rate
1	Product Type	Rate Element Description	usoc	Rate	(Initial)
	IISCELLANEOUS & OPTIONAL COST:				Tana and
	IISCELLANEOUS COSTS				
	iming Lead (1 pair per dircuit)	Per Linear Foot, Per pair	SEFXT	\$0.08	\$14.8
	its Timing	Per two circuits	SSFXS	\$3.58	\$698.8
	IRTUAL FRAME OPTIONS				
	tandard Equipment Bay	Each (CLEC Provided)	NONE		
	EV, HUT, CABINET				
	4 Foot CEV B Foot CEV	2 Inch Mounting Space	S8FXZ	\$1.64	
	axi-Hut	2 Inch Mounting Space	S8FY6	\$1.77	
	iniu:	2 Inch Mounting Space	S8FXX	\$0.77	
	arge Cabinet	2 Inch Mounting Space	S8FXY	\$1.33	
	lecium Cabinet	2 Inch Mounting Space 2 Inch Mounting Space	S8FXU S8FXV	\$1.63 \$2.19	
	mail Cabinet	2 Inch Mounting Space	S8FXW	\$3.29	-
and the same	TERCONNECTION COSTS:	a from mooning opinion	SUL ATT	40.40	-
	EC TO CLEC CONNECTION				
	oice Grade Arrangement	100 Copper Pairs (CLEC provides cable)	S8F82	\$3.86	\$225.02
	oice Grade Arrangement	100 Shielded Pairs (CLEC provides cable)	58F83	\$3.88	\$225.02
	S1 Arrangement - DCS	28 DS1 (CLEC provides cable)	SSF8X	\$295.42	53,496.22
	S1 Arrangement - DSX	28 DS1 (CLEC provides cable)	SBF8Y	\$6.07	\$651.13
	S3 Arrangement - DCS	1 DS3 (CLEC provides cable)	SBF8Z	\$115.30	52,186.12
	S3 Arrangement - DSX	1 DS3 (CLEC provides cable)	\$8F81	\$5.69	\$2,186.12
	ber Arrangement	12 Fiber Pairs (CLEC provices cable)	S8F84	\$10.47	\$152.71
	IRTUAL TO VIRTUAL CONNECTION	Province and and		\$10.47	0104.1
	able Racking and Hole for Optical	Per Cable	58FY7	\$0.90	0
	able Racking and Hole for DS1	Per Cable	S8FY8	\$0.49	
	able Racking and Hole for DS3	Per Cable	S8FY9	\$0.35	
	oute Design		NRLWF		\$463.38
	onnection for DS1	Per 28 Circuits (CLEC provides cable)	SSGFQ	\$0.41	\$0.00
93 Ca	onnection for DS3	Per Circuit (CLEC provides cable)	SSGFR	\$0.27	50.00
94 Cc	onnection for Optical	Per Cable (CLEC provides cable)	S&GFS	\$0.81	\$0.00
95 PF	ROJECT MANAGEMENT				
95 CE	EV, HUT & CABINET				
97 Pr	roject Coordination	Per CLEC Application Augment	NRFCK		\$631.17
98 EC	QUIPMENT MAINTENANCE AND SECURITY ESCORT				
199 CE	ENTRAL OFFICE TYPE				
	taffec CO During Normal Business Hours	Per 1/4 Hour	NRMHK		\$15.15
01 St	taffed CO During Outside Normal Business Hours	4 Hour Minium - Initial	NRMHN		\$242.35
02 St	taffed CO During Outside Normal Business Hours	Per 1/4 Hour - Additional	NRMJ7		\$15.15
03 No	ot Staffed CO/RT During Normal Business Hours	Per 1/4 Hour	NRMJ8		\$15.15
04 No	ot Staffed CO/RT During Outside Normal Business Hours	4 Hour Minium - Initial	NRMJ9		\$242.35
	ot Staffed CO/RT During Outside Normal Business Hours	Per 1/4 Hour - Additional	NRML7		\$15.15
	EV, HUT & CABINET				
	er Visit	4 Hour Minium - Initial	NRMJ9		\$242.35
_	er Visit	Per 1/4 Hour - Acditional	NRML7		\$15.15
	DDITIONAL LABOR ELEMENTS				
	RAINING				4 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
	ommunications Tech	Per 1/2 Hour	NRMCD		\$39.21
	O Manager	Per 1/2 Hour	NRME9		\$39.45
	ower Engineer	Per 1/2 Hour	NRMF9		\$38.47
	culpment Engineer	Per 1/2 Hour	NRMHJ		\$38.47
	QUIPMENT EVALUATION COST				
	tuipment Engineer	Per 1/2 Hour	NRMO9		\$38.47
	EST AND ACCEPTANCE				
	ommunications Tech	Per 1/2 Hour	NRMP2		\$39.21
19					
	T&T-PROVISIONED FACILITIES & EQUIPMENT: VIRTUAL				
	EAL ESTATE	D			
	te Conditioning	Per Frame	S8FX5		\$92.81
	afety & Security	Per Frame	S8FX6		\$195.57
	oor Space Usage	Per Frame	S8FX1	\$28.91	
	OMMON SYSTEMS			1	
	ommon Systems - Standard	Per Frame	S8FX3	\$10.75	
	ommon Systems - Non-Standard	Per Frame	S8FX4	\$19.36	
	LANNING				
	arring	Per Request	NRM99		\$5,555.76
	anning - Subsequent Inter. Cabling	Per Request	NRMA3		\$2,224.49
	anning - Subsequent Power Cabling	Per Request	NRMAA		\$2,303.84
	anning - Subs. Inter /Power Cabling	Per Request	NRMAX		\$2,882.61
	OWER PROVISIONING				
	ower Cable and Infrastructure:			-	
	10 Amp Feeds	Per 2-10 Amp Power Feecs	C1F3G	\$5.83	\$1,378.83
	20 Amp Feeds	Per 2-20 Amp Power Feeds	S8FX7	\$7.74	\$1,570.84
	30 Amp Feeds	Per 2-30 Amp Power Feeds	C1F3H	\$8.35	\$1,700.70
	40 Amp Feeds	Per 2-40 Amp Power Feeds	C1F3J	\$8.96	\$1,830.56
	50 Amp Feeds	Per 2-50 Amp Power Feeds	S8FX8	\$9.57	\$1,954.85
	quipment Grounding:			1	I
	round Cable Placement	Per Frame	S8FX9	\$0.36	

	A	В	С	D	E
T	^			Current Monthly Recurring	Current Non- Recurring Rate
	Product Type	Rate Element Description	usoc	Rate	(Initial)
	POWER AMPERAGE CHARGE		C1FWA	\$9.80	
3 Per /		Per Amp Per 2 inch mounting space	SBFXP	\$1.27	
	, HUT & Cabinets FR CABLE PLACEMENT	Per 2 in Chillian and space			
	tral Office:			411.0	
7 Fiber		Per Fiber Cable Sheath	S8F8F	\$11.01	\$1,971.4
	ance Conduit	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	S8F8G	\$8.17	
9 CEV	, HUT & Cabinets:		S8FXQ		\$53.5
	r Cable Placement	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	SSFXR	\$2.61	*****
	ance Conduit	Per Fiber Cable Sheath	DOT AN	00.01	
	CELLANEOUS & OPTIONAL COST:				
	CELLANEOUS COSTS	Per Linear Foot, Per pair	SSFXT	\$0.08	
	ng Lead (1 pair per dirout) Timing	Per two circuits	S8FXS	\$3.68	\$698.8
	TUAL FRAME OPTIONS			400.00	
	dard Equipment Bay	Each	S8FX2	\$22.19	
	, HUT, CABINET		esev*	\$1.64	
59 24 F	oct CEV	2 Inch Mounting Space	S8FXZ S8FY6	\$1.77	
	oct CEV	2 Inch Mounting Space	S8FXX	\$0.77	
51 Max		2 Inch Mounting Space	S8FXY	\$1.33	
62 Mini		2 Inch Mounting Space	SSFXU	\$1.63	
	e Cabinet	2 Inch Mounting Space 2 Inch Mounting Space	S8FXV	\$2.19	
	tium Cabinet	2 Inch Mourting Space	SBFXW	\$3.29	
	all Cabinet	E trial taider in A schools			
	ERCONNECTION COSTS:				
	C TO CLEC CONNECTION De Grade Arrangement	100 Copper Pairs	SSFXC	\$4.94	The second second second second second
	se Grade Arrangement ce Grade Arrangement	100 Shielded Pairs	SEFXD	\$4.94	The second secon
	Arrangement - DCS	28 DS1	S8FXE	\$297.44	
	Arrangement - DSX	28 DS1	SSFXF	\$9.79	
	3 Arrangement - DCS	1 DS3	S8FXG	\$115.56	And the second of the second o
	Arrangement - DSX	1 DS3	S8FXH	\$7.14	
	er Arrangement	12 Fiber Pairs (24 Fiber Strands)	S8FXJ	\$6.55	\$1,990.1
	TUAL TO VIRTUAL CONNECTION		- CARLOR	\$0.90	
	ie Radung and Hole for Optical	Per Cable	S8FY7	\$0.49	
	ile Racking and Hole for DS1	Per Cable	S8FY8	\$0.30	
78 Cat	ole Radking and Hole for DS3	Per Cable	SSFY9 NRML9	\$47.78	\$483.2
79 Rou	rte Design		SBFXL	\$3.3	
&D Cor	nection for DS1	Per 28 Circuits	SSFXM	\$3.20	
	nection for DS3	Per Circuit	SSFXK	\$3.3	Charles and the Control of the Contr
	nection for Optical	Per Cable	SOLVI		
	OJECT MANAGEMENT				
	V, HUT & CABINET	Per CLEC Application Augment	NRFCK		5631.
85 Pro	ject Coordination UIPMENT MAINTENANCE AND SECURITY ESCORT	Per GEEG Application rangings			
	NTRAL OFFICE TYPE fed CO During Normal Business Hours	Per 1/4 Hour	NRMHK		\$15.
BO Cty	fed CO During Outside Normal Business Hours	4 Hour Minium - Initial	NRMHN		\$242.
ON Sta	ffed CO During Outside Normal Business Hours	Per 1/4 Hour - Additional	NRMJ7		\$15.
91 Not	Staffed CO/RT During Normal Business Hours	Per 1/4 Hour	NRMJ8		\$15.
92 No	Staffed CO/RT During Outside Normal Business Hours	4 Hour Minium - Indial	NRMJ9		\$242
	Staffed CO/RT During Outside Normal Business Hours	Per 1/4 Hour - Additional	NRML7	-	\$15
594 CE	V, HUT & CABINET		AUDIE IN		\$242
95 Per		4 Hour Minium - Initial	NRMJ9 NRML7		\$15
596 Per	r Visit	Per 1.4 Hour - Additional	N PCML/		97.0
Account to the same of	DITIONAL LABOR ELEMENTS				1
	AINING	D-12 Have	NRMCD		\$39.
	mmunications Tech	Per 1/2 Hour Per 1/2 Hour	NRME9		\$39.
	Manager	Per 1/2 Hour Per 1/2 Hour	NRMF9		\$38.
	wer Engineer	Per 1/2 Hour	NRMHJ		\$38.
	uipment Engineer	1 50 116 2 550	The second second		
	UIPMENT EVALUATION COST	Per 1/2 Hour	NRMO9		\$38
	uipment Engineer ST AND ACCEPTANCE				
	mmunications Tech	Per 1/2 Hour	NRMP2		\$39
607	STREET HOUSE STREET				
	EC-PROVISIONED FACILITIES & EQUIPMENT:				
	JACENT ON-SITE				-
	ANNING		410000		\$9.268
	nning - Initial	Per Request	NRFA1		\$9,268
	arning - Subsequent	Per Request	NRFA2		51,606
	AL ESTATE			20.	u
	nd Rental	Per Square Foot	S8GEN	\$0.4	-
	WER PROVISIONING			-	+
	wer Cable and Infrastructure:		HONE		
	100 Amp Feeds	Per 2-100 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC provides cable)	NONE		+
	200 Amp Feeds	Per 2-200 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC provides cable)	NONE		1
	300 Amp Feeds	Per 2:300 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC provides cable)	NONE		
	400 Amp Feeds	Per 2:400 Amp Power Feeds (CLEC provides cable)	HONE		-